ELSEVIER

Contents lists available at ScienceDirect

Agricultural Systems



journal homepage: www.elsevier.com/locate/agsy

Field-scale modeling of tree–crop interactions: Challenges and development needs



Eike Luedeling ^{a,b,*}, Philip J. Smethurst ^c, Frédéric Baudron ^d, Jules Bayala ^e, Neil I. Huth ^f, Meine van Noordwijk ^g, Chin K. Ong ^h, Rachmat Mulia ^g, Betha Lusiana ^g, Catherine Muthuri ^a, Fergus L. Sinclair ^{a,i}

^a World Agroforestry Centre (ICRAF), 30677, Nairobi 00100, Kenya

^b Center for Development Research (ZEF), University of Bonn, Germany

^c CSIRO, Private Bag 12, Hobart, TAS 7001, Australia

^d CIMMYT-Ethiopia, Shola Campus, ILRI, 5689 Addis Ababa, Ethiopia

^e World Agroforestry Centre (ICRAF), ICRAF-WCA/Sahel, BP E5118 Bamako, Mali

^f CSIRO, 203 Tor Street, Toowoomba, QLD 4350, Australia

g World Agroforestry Centre (ICRAF), Southeast Asia Regional Programme, JL. CIFOR, Situ Gede, Sindang Barang, Bogor 16115, 161, Bogor 16001, Indonesia

^h Crops for the Future Research Centre, The University of Nottingham Malaysia Campus, Jalan Broga, 43500 Semenyih, Selangor, Malaysia

ⁱ Bangor University, Bangor, Gwynedd LL57 2DG, UK

ARTICLE INFO

Article history: Received 13 April 2015 Received in revised form 11 November 2015 Accepted 15 November 2015 Available online xxxx

Keywords: Agroforestry APSIM Biophysical Modeling Process-based WaNuLCAS

ABSTRACT

Agroforestry has attracted considerable attention in recent years because of its potential to reduce poverty, improve food security, reduce land degradation and mitigate climate change. However, progress in promoting agroforestry is held back because decision-makers lack reliable tools to accurately predict yields from tree-crop mixtures. Amongst the key challenges faced in developing such tools are the complexity of agroforestry, including interactions between various system components, and the large spatial domains and timescales over which trees and crops interact. A model that is flexible enough to simulate any agroforestry system globally should be able to address competition and complementarity above and below ground between trees and crops for light, water and nutrients. Most agroforestry practices produce multiple products including food, fiber and fuel, as well as income, shade and other ecosystem services, all of which need to be simulated for a comprehensive understanding of the overall system to emerge.

Several agroforestry models and model families have been developed, including SCUAF, HyPAR, Hi-SAFE/Yield-SAFE and WaNuLCAS, but as of 2015 their use has remained limited for reasons including insufficient flexibility, restricted ability to simulate interactions, extensive parameterization needs or lack of model maintenance. An efficient approach to improving the flexibility and durability of agroforestry models is to integrate them into a well-established modular crop modeling framework like APSIM. This framework currently focuses on field-scale crops and pastures, but has the capability to reuse or interoperate with existing models including tree, livestock and landscape models, it uses parameters that are intuitive and relatively easy to measure, and it allows scenario analysis that can include farm-scale economics. Various types of agroforestry systems are currently being promoted in many contexts, and the impacts of these innovations are often unclear. Rapid progress in reliable modeling of tree and crop performance for such systems is needed to ensure that agroforestry fulfills its potential to contribute to reducing poverty, improving food security and fostering sustainability.

© 2015 The Authors. Published by Elsevier Ltd. This is an open access article under the CC BY license (http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/).

Contents

| 1. | Introduction | 52 |
|----|---|----|
| | 1.1. Agricultural models for systems analysis and decision-making | 52 |
| | 1.2. The need for models of tree–crop interactions | 53 |
| | 1.3. Modeling tree–crop interactions. | 53 |
| 2. | Key challenges in predicting agroforestry performance | 53 |

* Corresponding author at: ZEF, Walter-Flex-Str. 3, 53113 Bonn, Germany. *E-mail address:* e.luedeling@cgiar.org (E. Luedeling).

http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.agsy.2015.11.005 0308-521X/© 2015 The Authors. Published by Elsevier Ltd. This is an open access article under the CC BY license (http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/).

| | 2.1. | Complex spatial and temporal domains | | | | | | | |
|------------------|-------------|---|--|--|--|--|--|--|--|
| | 2.2. | Long life cycles | | | | | | | |
| | 2.3. | Competition and complementarity of resource capture | | | | | | | |
| | | 2.3.1. Nutrient capture | | | | | | | |
| | | 2.3.2. Water capture | | | | | | | |
| | | 2.3.3. Light capture | | | | | | | |
| | 2.4. | Microclimatic effects | | | | | | | |
| | 2.5. | Wood production and other ecosystem services | | | | | | | |
| 3. | Mode | ling requirements for agroforestry | | | | | | | |
| | 3.1. | Trees | | | | | | | |
| | 3.2. | Tree management | | | | | | | |
| | 3.3. | Tree-crop interactions | | | | | | | |
| | 3.4. | Crops | | | | | | | |
| 4. | Existi | ng models or modeling frameworks for agroforestry | | | | | | | |
| | 4.1. | WaNuLCAS | | | | | | | |
| | 4.2. | APSIM | | | | | | | |
| | 4.3. | Hi-SAFE and Yield-SAFE | | | | | | | |
| | 4.4. | SCIAF. 62 | | | | | | | |
| | 45 | HvPAR 63 | | | | | | | |
| | 46 | Forest and plantation models 63 | | | | | | | |
| | 1.0. 4 7 | Relow-ground interaction models 63 | | | | | | | |
| | 4.7. | Comparing comment | | | | | | | |
| 5 | The w | | | | | | | | |
| Ј. | 5 1 | ray loi wald | | | | | | | |
| | 5.1. | Simplicity (4 | | | | | | | |
| | 5.Z. | Suffuency | | | | | | | |
| | 5.5. | Solvare quality, interoperability and model tongevity | | | | | | | |
| | 5.4. | | | | | | | | |
| | 5.5. | | | | | | | | |
| Acknowledgements | | | | | | | | | |
| Refe | rences. | | | | | | | | |

1. Introduction

1.1. Agricultural models for systems analysis and decision-making

Agricultural models are often used to support decisions regarding the management of food production systems. They serve a wide range of purposes, including planning day-to-day management of cropping activities on farms (Hochman et al., 2009), informing development initiatives for rural poverty alleviation (Thornton et al., 1997), and projecting the impacts of climate change on food security (Webber et al., 2014). They are applied in making operational, tactical and strategic decisions (de Koeijer, 2002) and are capable of projecting field, farm and food system performance across a wide range of environmental and socioeconomic conditions (Holzworth et al., 2014). The primary objectives of these models are a) to synthesize experimental and conceptual information on how system components interact in agricultural systems; b) to identify and prioritize gaps in knowledge; c) to test through 'virtual experiments' the effect of a large number of interacting factors such as soil, climate, species, and management, that are too numerous to be studied empirically; d) to provide decision support to policy makers, researchers and extension staff (Aumann, 2007) and e) to share knowledge amongst researchers and practitioners about determinants of productivity.

Most agricultural production models contain a process-based submodel at their core which simulates the growth of plants through their vegetative and generative stages on a particular unit of land (Steduto et al., 2009). This core model element is typically a crop model, which simulates production of a particular crop as a function of crop attributes interacting with environmental conditions, such as soil and weather, which are in turn influenced by climate, agricultural inputs and management. In most cases, the crop and soil components are the only ones that respond directly to changes in environmental or climatic conditions. A wide range of crop models have been developed, that simulate yields reasonably well for many crops. Examples of such models include WOFOST (Van Diepen et al., 1989), DSSAT (Jones et al., 2003), APSIM (Holzworth et al., 2014), the 'Wageningen crop models' (Van Ittersum et al., 2003), Hybrid-Maize (for maize only; Yang et al., 2004), STICS (Brisson et al., 2003) and AquaCrop (Steduto et al., 2009). Researchers have sufficient confidence in many of these models to routinely use them for projections of crop performance in places where the crop of interest has never been grown (McLaughlin et al., 2006), or in projected future climates under which crop performance has never been observed (Parry et al., 2004).

The availability of reliable crop models is mostly restricted to monocultures, where interactions between plants are limited to resource partitioning between individuals of the same species (Steduto et al., 2009). Models typically simulate attainable yield, considering potential yield, which depends on crop genotype, radiation, temperature, and management, that is constrained by limiting factors such as water and nutrients. They do not normally simulate actual yields, which are generally below that attainable because of pests, diseases and weeds. Some models allow simulation of systems that are more complex than a monoculture. Amongst these are the inclusion of weeds in monocultures (Deen et al., 2003; Grenz et al., 2006) and intercropping systems (Carberry et al., 1996). There have been several attempts to model tree-crop interactions at various levels of detail, including HyPAR (Mobbs et al., 1998), WaNuLCAS (Van Noordwijk and Lusiana, 1998) and the SAFE family of models, which consists of Hi-SAFE (Talbot, 2011) and Yield-SAFE (van der Werf et al., 2007), themselves forming the basis for plot-SAFE and Farm-SAFE (Graves et al., 2011). There are also models for windbreaks and crops in the Sahel (Mayus et al., 1998) and coffee agroforestry (Van Oijen et al., 2010), and there is basic functionality to model trees within the APSIM crop modeling framework (Huth et al., 2002). These tree-crop interaction models, while capturing interactions to variable degrees, often fall short of accurately predicting attainable yields for both tree and crop components simultaneously, over a wide range of conditions (Walker et al., 2007; Bayala et al., 2008b).

1.2. The need for models of tree-crop interactions

In recent decades, integrating trees with crops for food and wood production has received considerable attention in both tropical (Garrity et al., 2010) and temperate regions (Palma et al., 2007). Agroforestry has shown potential to increase and sustain food production per unit area in systems like the parklands of the Sahel (Bayala et al., 2012), through the use of 'fertilizer trees' intercropped or in fallow rotations with crops throughout sub-Saharan Africa (Sileshi et al., 2008) and through integrating trees with crops on sloping land (Tiwari et al., 2009). It is increasingly seen as a promising approach to improving food security (Glover et al., 2012), largely because the trees are associated with enhancing and sustaining soil health and hence crop yield (Barrios et al., 2012). Trees also produce fodder, fuel and construction materials, which are in high demand in many rural areas and if produced on farm may reduce the costs of obtaining them off-farm. Through production of high value timber, farmers can often generate substantial additional revenue in both temperate (Dupraz et al., 1997) and tropical contexts (Dupraz et al., 1997; Bertomeu, 2006; Santos-Martin and van Noordwijk, 2009). Fruits obtained from trees can enhance both income (Mithöfer and Waibel, 2003; Luedeling and Buerkert, 2008) and human nutrition (Goenster et al., 2009; Kehlenbeck et al., 2013).

Agroforestry practices are often part of strategies to improve natural resource management (Ong and Kho, 2015), and they are often more effective than other land uses in providing regulating, supporting and cultural ecosystem services (Pagella and Sinclair, 2014), such as microclimatic buffering, amelioration of soil structure and water infiltration, reduction of overland flow, regulation of the water cycle and provision of habitat for wild species (Bayala et al., 2014). The potential of agroforestry practices to sequester carbon in wood and soil has been widely demonstrated (Luedeling et al., 2011; Kuyah et al., 2013). Agroforestry may also affect emissions of other greenhouse gases either positively or negatively (Verchot et al., 2008; Rosenstock et al., 2014) and is expected to help farmers adapt to climate change through the risk-mitigating effects of additional farm products derived from trees, positive microclimatic effects through shading and enhanced farm productivity through tighter nutrient and water cycles (Garrity et al., 2010).

Agroforestry interventions are envisaged in many places, including locations where they have never been tested. In a number of cases, substantial positive contributions of agroforestry to food security, natural resource management, and climate change mitigation and adaptation have been demonstrated, but it is clear that not all these successes can be replicated everywhere. The magnitude of all documented or assumed benefits of agroforestry depends on site-specific responses by trees, crops or other components of the system, with strong variation between locations and farming contexts (Coe et al., 2014). Benefits also vary over time, because many effects of trees on soils are slow to materialize (Barrios et al., 2012). For instance, the beneficial effects of *Faidherbia albida* on crop yields have been reported to start only after the trees reach 20 to 40 years of age (Ong and Kho, 2015).

The long life span of trees, and the large number of potential tree species means that it often takes a long time to establish the viability and relative merits of alternative agroforestry practices in new environments through empirical approaches. This makes recommendation domains for particular technologies difficult to delineate. Tools are needed for faster ex-ante assessment of performance potentials. Since planted trees can remain in place for decades, such tools need to consider the impacts of climate change (Luedeling et al., 2014). Process-based modeling has been identified as a viable approach to making such projections (Bayala et al., 2015a), but a number of obstacles must be overcome for agroforestry models to successfully meet this challenge.

The objective of the present analysis is to highlight key challenges in the process-based modeling of tree-crop interactions and to chart a path towards a modeling approach that can deliver reliable predictions of both tree and crop yields for a wide range of species and conditions. We do this by (1) setting out the challenges of agroforestry modeling (2) defining model requirements, (3) examining currently available crop, tree and interaction models, and (4) recommending what is required to develop a modeling framework that can deliver reliable predictions of tree and crop yields when the two are grown together on the same land area.

1.3. Modeling tree-crop interactions

Many farming systems in developing countries are complex assemblages of several species, and they often include trees or other woody elements (Figs. 1 and 2) that exhibit competitive as well as complementary interactions with field crops (Bayala et al., 2015a). Trees can affect crop production in a number of ways, negatively through competition for light, nutrients and water, as well as positively through increased input of biomass from leaves and roots that often enhance nutrient cycling (Rao et al., 1998). Positive effects on crops may also arise through improved water relations (Bayala et al., 2008a) and microclimate (Muthuri et al., 2014). Modeling approaches for capture of water, nutrients and light that produce reliable predictions in monocultures may not suffice in more complex situations, because they do not consider critical competitive and facilitative interactions between trees and crops. In monocultures, accurate prediction of the timing and location of water uptake, nutrient uptake and light interception, is less critical than in mixtures, because all modeled plants are similar in their uptake and interception characteristics. Resource availability dynamics in different soil layers and over a sequence of days can thus be simulated relatively easily. In mixed cropping situations, this may be true for aggregated plant growth, but not for growth of competing components (van Noordwijk et al., 1998). The wide range of existing empirical and mechanistic tree models that operate from leaf to stand scales, while capable of modeling discrete trees and, in principle, their interaction with crops, have rarely been successfully coupled with crop models (Van Oijen et al., 2010). Similarly to monoculture crop models, most tree models are designed to simulate single trees or single-species forests or plantations. More complex arrangements, such as mixed-tree stands or seedling development in forests, have been modeled (López-Serrano et al., 2015), but such models remain limited to situations that are much simpler than most agroforestry settings (Porté and Bartelink, 2002).

Although the level of details in simulation models has increased along with advances in computer hardware, complex models have generally not fulfilled their potential for advancing ecological understanding of species interactions in complex systems (Aumann, 2007). Better performance predictions for multispecies systems require renewed research efforts, combining both agronomic and ecological concepts and tools (Malézieux et al., 2009).

2. Key challenges in predicting agroforestry performance

2.1. Complex spatial and temporal domains

Agroforestry has been simply defined as where trees and agriculture interact (Sinclair, 2004). This is a scale neutral concept, so that interactions may occur within a field or farm, across a landscape or globally. Agroforestry practices at field or farm scales are highly variable in the number of crop, tree and animal species involved, the management of these species, their spatial and temporal configuration, and spatial and temporal variation in the availability of light, water and nutrients. Tree densities vary between single trees in large fields and densely planted woodlots; trees can be pruned heavily, coppiced, pollarded or left undisturbed; farmers can actively plant trees or rely on natural regeneration. Trees can be configured in many ways in agroforestry practices, and species diversity, composition, differences in provenances and variability in planting materials are also important (Sinclair, 1999). The wide



Fig. 1. African agroforestry systems: a) cattle in a harvested maize field under a tree: all three components are productive and interactions are important; b) *Acacia tortilis* trees in a plowed cereal field in Ethiopia; c) multi-story homegarden in Rwanda; d) mixed stand of trees in an Ethiopian cereal field; e) mature acacia tree in a teff field in Ethiopia.

range of practices makes it difficult to generate models that capture even a small fraction of the existing variability in a generalized manner.

Possible temporal arrangements in agroforestry are sequential presence of system components as in shifting cultivation, or simultaneous presence, as found in alley cropping or multi-story homegardens (Sanchez, 1995). Inclusion of temporal aspects in an agroforestry model is required to capture long-term impacts on environmental variables. Spatial configuration refers to the positions of trees in relation to crops within a plot, which can be mixed with various levels of intimacy and patterns, or separated (Sinclair, 1999). Where trees and crops are intimately mixed, the spatial configuration both horizontally and vertically and above- and below-ground will influence resource capture and competition for resources amongst components (Fig. 3). Above-ground, both vertical and horizontal aspects of species arrangements determine light distribution in the system. Below-ground, the spatial characteristics of soil and the distributions of roots of the different species determine how water and nutrients are partitioned between components.

The wide range of possible arrangements of trees and crops encountered in agroforestry systems requires a flexible approach to modeling, and a more disaggregated spatial domain than needed for most annual crops. Depending on the particular system, the domain may need to extend in both vertical and horizontal dimensions. The roots of trees and shrubs can reach a depth of more than 10 m, and those of some trees have been found more than 30 m below ground (Canadell et al., 1996). However, in the absence of management many trees will predominantly root in surface soil and outcompete crops (Jones et al., 1998). The depth to which trees root depends on availability of water and nutrients in the soil profile, which itself is affected by crop uptake in agroforestry systems (Sinclair et al., 2000). The horizontal dimension



Fig. 2. Agroforestry impressions: a) exposed root system of a baobab tree in Sudan; b) baobabs and other trees in commercial vegetable production in Niamey, Niger; c) date palm/fodder oasis system in Oman; d) agroforestry tree nursery in Rwanda; e) eucalypt woodlot in Western Kenya.

of species distribution can be equally critical. Resource use patterns of agroforestry components differ greatly with arrangement, in particular with the spacing of trees and crops (Fig. 3) and their subsequent management, particularly shoot pruning, which affects both above and below ground plant structure and resource capture (Jones et al., 1998). An agroforestry modeling framework capable of reliable yield prediction has to represent both horizontal and vertical stratification sufficiently to predict resource uptake of different components when interacting with each other (Muetzelfeldt and Sinclair, 1993).

2.2. Long life cycles

A major challenge to agroforestry modeling is the long life span of the tree component. In contrast to virtually all field crops, many trees live for decades, undergoing different stages of their life cycle, from seeds, seedlings or cuttings to mature trees. The impact of trees on other components varies with their age. To gain comprehensive insights about agroforestry innovations, all life cycle stages should be considered, not only for the crop, but also for the tree. For many systems, this requires considering time horizons of several decades, in contrast to the single growing season that is sufficient for most field crops. It also means that many data are required for parameterization.

A specific challenge arising from the long life cycles of trees is that there is more time for farmers to intervene and change what crops are grown where, and how and when trees are pruned or thinned. Since such decisions are based on observation of tree performance and state, as well as other biological or economic considerations, agroforestry models may need to include decision rules to simulate farm



Fig. 3. Diagrammatic representation of spatial arrangements in a hypothetical agroforestry system, displaying horizontal zones and vertical strata.

management. Crop models do not generally include such decisions, and information flow in bioeconomic models tends to be directed from biological to economic model components, with little feedback going in the opposite direction. New algorithms are needed for strengthening twoway communications within bioeconomic models. Only a few frameworks currently allow for the inclusion of true feedback between economic and biological systems (Graves et al., 2011; Holzworth et al., 2014).

The cumulative impact of climatic and environmental factors on tree growth and development may also have to be considered in simulating systems with long-lived trees. Many trees display complex phenological responses, often to environmental cues (sometimes coupled with endogenous cues) that are not well understood (Broadhead, 2015). For example, F. albida sheds its leaves during the rainy season in many locations, but this reverse phenology does not appear everywhere and the reasons for this variation are not clear (Ong et al., 1992). Many trees, such as avocados and pistachios, display alternate bearing behavior, in which fruit yields vary strongly with an apparent biennial pattern of 'on' and 'off' years (Rosenstock et al., 2010). Also here, the underlying factors are not well understood (Krasniqi et al., 2013). Many tree species have particular climatic requirements regardless of season, with low growth or yield when these are not fulfilled. For instance, when temperate species like peaches or apples are grown in locations where their winter chilling requirements are not met, physiological development can become irregular, fruit yields can be depressed and, if such conditions persist over several years, trees can senesce prematurely (Luedeling, 2012). Drought periods can also impact tree growth for many years (Cavin et al., 2013).

Management practices can have long-lasting effects on tree growth. Protection, weed control, irrigation and fertilization in early development stages may lead to greater vigor throughout the tree's life, while pruning of branches or roots or browsing can reduce growth and change carbon allocation amongst shoot and root. Many interventions have immediate effects – such as crown pruning affecting competition for light – but they may also have long-term impacts that only manifest themselves after several years, sometimes affecting the remaining life span of the tree. Incorporating such cumulative effects in a model is difficult and experiments to adequately calibrate or validate such model components would be costly.

2.3. Competition and complementarity of resource capture

Potential advantages of well-chosen mixtures of plants in cultivation are (1) higher overall productivity through enhanced resource capture because of niche differentiation (Anderson and Sinclair, 1993), (2) better control of pests and diseases (Malézieux et al., 2009), (3) enhanced regulating, supporting and cultural ecosystem services and (4) greater economic profitability and stability (Palma et al., 2007). Net complementarity or competition amongst different species in a plant mixture arises from the balance of many individual interactive processes such as competition for light and nutrient re-cycling from deep soil layers to the surface (Anderson and Sinclair, 1993). Even though annual crops are typically relatively shallow-rooted while tree roots can extend deep below the soil surface, trees may also extend lateral roots well beyond the edge of the tree canopy (Van Noordwijk et al., 2015). Deep tree roots can tap into ground water, but evidence from sap flow studies (Brooksbank et al., 2011) indicates that trees preferentially access water from surface zones when this is available. This is because fine roots, which are most active in water and nutrient extraction, are concentrated in the upper soil layer (Jones et al., 1998). Preferential use of shallow water by trees may be related to the high energy demand of lifting groundwater to transpiring plant parts. Trees and crops in such situations compete for nutrients and water (Bayala et al., 2015b), but the overall impact on crop yield varies according to rainfall distribution (Bazié et al., 2012) and nutrient availability (Buresh et al., 2004).

Complementarity may be either spatial or temporal. Spatial complementarity occurs, for example, when trees exploit deep reserves of water and nutrients outside the reach of annual crops (Smith et al., 1997). By contrast, temporal complementarity occurs when trees primarily demand resources at different times than crops, as reported for pruned Leucaena leucocephala (Black et al., 2015). One way of achieving such temporal complementarity is to use trees that are leafless during the cropping season (Broadhead, 2015). Muthuri et al. (2005, 2009) reported positive effects on maize of Alnus acuminata that fixes nitrogen, no effect of the deciduous tree Paulownia fortunei and substantial reductions in maize yield (by 36% close to the tree rows) of the evergreen tree Grevillea robusta. Despite P. fortunei being deciduous (3 months without leaves), its faster growth rates and water uptake when leaves were present may have counterbalanced any positive effects expected from its phenology. F. albida, also a nitrogen fixer, sheds its leaves during the cropping season in many locations and is, therefore, retained in crop fields (Garrity et al., 2010). But, since most trees do have leaves during the cropping season, farmers have developed management practices such as reducing tree density, combining contrasting species, and root and shoot pruning that help control both above and belowground competition (Namirembe et al., 2009). However, these options are not always effective or economic (Sudmeyer and Flugge, 2006; Huth et al., 2010).

Trees, through their litter layer and its impact on soil biota and reduced exposure of the soil surface, can improve water infiltration into the soil (Hairiah et al., 2006) and hence reduce surface runoff (Ilstedt et al., 2007), a process of particular significance in erosion control with contour hedgerows and in flood risk management (Carroll et al., 2004). In many situations, however, higher canopy interception of water and the transpiration demand of trees will reduce groundwater recharge and dry season flow (Ghimire et al., 2014). Predicting the conditions where the net balance on water flow is positive requires an evaluation of complex interactions, including the reduced evaporative demand of crops per unit of photosynthesis because of lower windspeeds and higher humidity under trees, which partially compensates for the increased water use by the tree (Wallace and Batchelor, 1997). In some situations, such as where rising water tables would lead to salinity, high water use can be the prime objective of introducing trees into crop fields (Luedeling and Wichern, 2007).

Calliandra calothyrsus and *Sesbania sesban* planted on terraces have been reported to improve soil structure and fertility (Siriri et al., 2013). Trees can act as a safety net by capturing nutrients leached from the topsoil, and they can return these to the soil surface as litter (Rowe et al., 1998). The main structural roots of trees are long-lived, while fine roots have shorter life spans. Fine roots have a high turnover rate that contributes considerably to soil carbon accumulation. Fine root turnover may in fact be the major source of soil organic matter in situations where aboveground organic inputs decompose in a surface litter layer (van Noordwijk et al., 2004). Some trees fix nitrogen and produce leafy biomass that can return fixed nitrogen to crops (Okogun et al., 2000).

Crop responses to the presence of trees depend on agro-ecological conditions (Coe et al., 2014). Results of recent meta-analyses have shown 1) that in areas with rainfall >800 mm year⁻¹, certain parkland systems and coppicing technologies exert more severe negative impact on cereal grain yield than in drier areas, 2) that with lower rainfall, these practices improve cereal yield on poor soils as opposed to the fertile ones (Ong and Kho, 2015), and 3) that the yield response of maize associated with fertilizer trees in fields varies across sub-Saharan Africa with soil type, elevation and rainfall.

2.3.1. Nutrient capture

Nutrient capture can be an important consideration in intercropping systems. When and where roots of different plants occupy the same soil zone (laterally or vertically), they potentially compete for nutrients. In some instances, however, complementary relationships have also been documented. There is a general pattern of higher fertility under tree crowns that is usually characterized by a gradual decline with increasing distance from the trunk and increasing soil depth and appears to respond to several factors including land form, soil type, tree density, tree size/age and management practices, as well as tree species (Bayala et al., 2015a).

Woody nitrogen fixing plants can substantially improve the balance and availability of N in agro-ecosystems. Danso et al. (1992) reported rates of N accumulation of 43–581 kg N ha⁻¹ year⁻¹ by several tropical plantation trees, even though not all N originated directly from the atmosphere. However, several important tree species, including some acacias, have been shown to accumulate N at very low rates (< 50 kg N ha⁻¹ year⁻¹). The highest rates of N fixation in acacia plantations have been reported for *Acacia mangium*, at 66 kg N ha⁻¹ year⁻¹ in Brazil (Bouillet et al., 2008) and up to 121 kg N ha⁻¹ year⁻¹ fresh leaves of N-fixing tree species to a lowland rice system resulted after 3 years in improved soil fertility and crop yields that equated or surpassed those achieved with conventional use of an NPK fertilizer including 80 kg N ha⁻¹ year⁻¹ (Tomar et al., 2013).

Evidence has also been provided for increased availability of nutrients other than N, including P, K, Ca and Mg, which are supplied by applying leaves to the soil (Tomar et al., 2013). By the same mechanism, non-N-fixing tree species, such as *Senna* spp., increase nutrient availability to crops (Duarte et al., 2013). Particular species, such as G. robusta, mobilize P through exudation of organic acids by roots or mycorrhizal hyphae, thereby making P available to crops (Watt and Evans, 1999), but it is unclear whether the magnitude of P mobilization by exudates has practical significance in agroforestry (Jones, 2003). Trees can access nutrients from subsoils that are not accessible to shallower-rooted plants, including nutrients leached through surface soil (Rowe et al., 1998). These nutrients can subsequently become available to annual plants through above- and below-ground litter production, and by stem- and through-flow. This nutritional benefit to crops is delivered slowly, depending on the speed of litter decomposition, and so nutrient supply may not match nutrient demand by the crop. Trees can also trap dust and sediment as well as being sites for nutrient accumulation from animals (including birds) that perch on them or seek shelter in their shade, where they urinate or defecate (Mills et al., 2012).

Rates of mass flow and diffusion, two major nutrient uptake mechanisms for crops (Tinker and Nye, 2000; Olander and Vitousek, 2004), are positively related to soil water content. Hence, any process that reduces soil water content below field capacity is likely to lead to a reduction in nutrient supply. This effect is commonly strongest for phosphate, as its transport rate is low even in wet soil, and it tends to occur in surface layers that dry out earliest (Radersma et al., 2005). Experimental separation of the water and nutrient components of competition is difficult, as one has to reduce the availability of one factor while maintaining the other at a non-limiting level. Fertilizer or irrigation treatments are needed in conjunction with measurement of water and nutrient stress indicators, such as calibrated xylem water potential and foliar nutrient concentrations. Such experiments have shown that nutrient competition can be very important, especially in dry environments (Smethurst and Nambiar, 1989). It is only through this level of understanding, and the use of models, that we can expect to quantitatively predict the outcomes of nutrient competition in agroforestry (Ong et al., 2004).

2.3.2. Water capture

Competition for water between crops and trees in agroforestry systems is one of the main challenges encountered in arid and semi-arid regions (Ong and Kho, 2015). However, this competition varies in all three spatial dimensions, as well as with time, depending on tree phenology and age (Teixera et al., 2003). Many tree root systems can access water from deeper soil horizons than herbaceous or annual plants. A review of older literature by van Noordwijk et al. (2015) concluded that generalization of tree root architecture was not possible because of the variety of tree root system geometries that exist without clear relationships between width and depth of root systems and those of crowns. Other data from Australia, North America and Africa show a common basic geometry of root systems of tall single stemmed trees, resulting in a root influence zone that extends out to approximately 3 to 3.5 times the tree height. Competitive pressure from trees is especially high close to the trees (1.5 to 2 tree heights), where high root density enables high rates of soil moisture extraction (Huth et al., 2010).

Much of the competitive pressure from trees on soil water comes during the crop growing season, when trees and crops compete for water. However, in some farming systems where stored moisture is important for crop yield, water use by trees prior to crop sowing is a major cause of yield loss. Extraction of soil water prior to sowing can also cause extensive crop germination failure. Studies in northern Australia (Huth et al., 2010) have shown that while the spatial extent of competition is comparable with other regions, local agronomic practices developed for variable climatic conditions and deep clay soils, allow trees to extract soil water stored during fallow periods, resulting in higher production losses, as crops are often grown on stored soil moisture in these farming systems. Furthermore, farm machinery has been adapted to allow deeper sowing of seeds so that rainfall is not always required for germination. Here, trees can dry the soil during fallow periods resulting in less stored moisture for crop growth and sometimes insufficient soil moisture for seeds to germinate.

Agroforestry may improve water use efficiency by reducing the unproductive components of the water balance, such as run-off, soil evaporation and drainage (Bayala and Wallace, 2015). Approximately 40% of the rainfall received by a watershed in Niger was lost to soil evaporation and 33-40% to deep drainage, with the smallest proportion of 6-16% being used for transpiration by pearl millet (Rockström, 1997). Such studies indicate that high proportions of potentially available water, which are lost to biological production, might be captured by incorporating trees into land use systems, although effects on groundwater recharge may also need to be considered (Ong et al., 2006). In addition, many trees in agroforestry systems capture water resources that would not be put to productive use in the absence of trees, mainly from deep soil layers beyond the reach of annual crops. Crop roots in drier surface soil may benefit from hydraulic lift of water by trees from wetter soil at depth (Burgess et al., 1998), either at night when transpiration is low (Hultine et al., 2003) or during the day along water potential gradients driven by variation in soil salinity (Hao et al., 2009). This process, generally found in trees with dimorphic root systems, redistributes water to upper soil layers where it can be taken up by plants. The process of hydraulic lift has been demonstrated in more than 50 plant species from a variety of climates, including Mediterranean, cool, temperate, and seasonally dry tropical and subtropical climates (Jackson et al., 2000).

Published estimates of the volume of water lifted vary from 5% to 30% of daily evapotranspiration, indicating that hydraulic redistribution can postpone water stress (Bayala et al., 2008a). Its most immediate effects, however, can be through increased nutrient availability in dry soil layers. Based on the same physical principle, tree roots may also redistribute water from shallow to deeper soil horizons at the start of the rainy season, speeding up recharge of the soil profile but reducing water availability to field crops in early stages (Burgess et al., 1998).

2.3.3. Light capture

Competition for light is one of the key interactions between trees and crops. Trees reduce the amount of sunlight reaching soils and crops through shading. Light capture is influenced by both environmental and plant factors such as tree leaf area, leafing phenology, crown structure and crown management. Unless trees are leafless during the cropping season or heavily pruned, competition can be substantial. Field measurements in parkland systems revealed a reduction of photosynthetically active radiation (PAR) under Vitellaria paradoxa and Parkia biglobosa trees to 47–51% and 30–38%, respectively, of its value in an open field (Bayala, 2002). Kessler (1992) found a reduction of PAR to only 20% of the open-field value near the stem of P. biglobosa and 40-50% for V. paradoxa. This was associated with a reduction of cereal yield of 44% to 70%, while cotton yield was only reduced by 2% (Kater et al., 1992; Kessler, 1992). However, under F. albida, which sometimes exhibits 'reverse phenology' by shedding leaves at the beginning of the rainy season and foliating in the dry season, light interception is generally considered to be low and not to affect crop production significantly (Boffa, 1999). For Sahelian parklands dominated by *P. biglobosa* and V. paradoxa, however, Bazié et al. (2012) experimentally demonstrated that light was a major limiting factor for crop growth. Light competition, of course, is of little importance in rotational or segregated agroforestry systems, where trees and crops do not occur in the same space at the same time.

Competition for light has been comprehensively studied in a wide range of tropical and temperate agroforestry systems and general models developed at various levels of spatial and temporal disaggregation (Charbonnier et al., 2013). The most ubiquitous and basic approach treats the tree canopy as homogenous with light extinction as an exponential function of the leaf area index modified by an empirical extinction co-efficient that takes leaf angle into account. This overestimates interception because of grouping of foliage within crowns and space

between crowns that lets far more light through than a homogenous canopy would, leading to the development of models with two dimensional distributions of leaf area confined within discrete crowns, coupled to models of photosynthesis and transpiration (Wang and Jarvis, 1990). While this approach predicts light interception, photosynthesis and transpiration well, parameterization requires specifying leaf area distributions that are laborious to measure (Sinclair and Jarvis, 1993). Architectural models of trees that specify positions of individual leaves in three dimensions have also been developed allowing modeling of the growth of tree crowns over time but they require an even greater effort to parameterize (Parveaud et al., 2008). So, modeling requirements for light capture in agroforestry have largely been met, and modelers are now faced with choices related to the accuracy and spatial resolution of predicting light interception that they require, set against the effort needed to parameterize more sophisticated models (Muetzelfeldt and Sinclair, 1993). Emerging new methodologies, such as LIDAR, may alleviate this challenge in the future (Moorthy et al., 2011).

2.4. Microclimatic effects

An important effect of trees in agroforestry systems is the modification of the microclimate for annual crops or livestock (Ong et al., 2000). Compared to an open environment, the modified micro-climate under trees is characterized by reduced solar radiation, a more moderate temperature regime, higher humidity, lower rates of crop transpiration and higher soil moisture levels (Singh et al., 2012) affecting both crop growth and livestock performance. Micro-climate modification by trees also provides ecosystem services like shade that benefit livestock, especially in hot areas. For example, in semi-arid central Ethiopia, animals are prone to heat stress leading farmers to rank shade, after wood fuel, as the second most important reason for maintaining and managing trees on farm (Muthuri et al., 2014). In many temperate regions of the world, trees are used to protect livestock from cold winds, especially during lambing periods with sheep (Bird, 1998). Many species alter the local environment in a way that may be beneficial to other organisms in their surroundings (Lin et al., 2015). This effect is often mentioned as a strategy for adapting to climate change, because temperatures under tree canopies can be substantially lower than in an open field, potentially reducing heat stress for plants and animals, particularly during the hottest hours of the day. This can be very important during anthesis (Lin et al., 2015) or other temperature-sensitive crop development stages. Similarly, air humidity may be higher under tree canopies, accompanied by lower wind speed, reducing crop transpiration and thereby water stress to plants (Cleugh and Hughes, 2002).

Reductions in wind speed are directly beneficial to crops, because they reduce the mechanical damage to crops, such as leaf tearing and crop lodging (Cleugh et al., 1998). Research in Australia has shown that trees acting as windbreaks in wheat fields decreased sandblasting of crops (Bennell et al., 2007b), and lowered temperatures downwind. The latter effect may be particularly beneficial in regions where flower abortion due to high temperature is common (Bennell et al., 2007a).

A particular challenge is the quantitative estimation of the combined effects of microclimate modification and shading on understory crop growth. While reduced photosynthetically active radiation through shading often has negative implications for crop growth, higher air humidity and reduced temperature have positive effects in hot climates.

2.5. Wood production and other ecosystem services

Agroforestry can provide a wide range of benefits in addition to the effects of trees on crop yields, and in some circumstances the value of these benefits may outweigh the negative impacts on crop yield. A reduction in crop production might be acceptable to a smallholder farmer, if fruits are sold or wood produced on–farm and substituted for collected or purchased firewood or for animal dung, which can then be use as

soil amendment. Saving labor through producing fodder and firewood on farm rather than having to collect it can be a key feature of smallholder system intensification (van Ginkel et al., 2013). Many farmers also state the provision of shade as one of the primary benefits of trees on their farms, since it reduces heat stress on plants, livestock and people (Muthuri et al., 2014). Comprehensive evaluation of agroforestry practices within the farming and livelihood systems in which they are embedded may call for the inclusion of these effects. Important ecosystem services derived from trees in farming systems potentially include timber production, erosion control, carbon sequestration in soil or tree biomass (Paul et al., 2002), habitat for indigenous wildlife (Bhagwat et al., 2008), decreased risk of salinization (Stirzaker et al., 1999; Paydar et al., 2005), water quality protection (Smethurst et al., 2012), buffering of stream flow variation (Carroll et al., 2004), and shelter for crops or stock (Bird et al., 1992). Recent progress in modeling ecosystem service flows allows evaluation of the impact of introducing trees in agricultural landscapes on multiple ecosystem services and the trade-offs and synergies amongst them (Jackson et al., 2013). Trees in grazing lands can increase water infiltration and the fertility of soils beneath them and increase the quality of pasture grasses as feed for stock (Wilson et al., 1990; Wilson, 1998; Scanlan, 2002). Insectivorous birds and beneficial insects hosted by trees have been shown to regulate insect pest populations and pollinate crops (Morandin et al., 2011). Rain interception by tree crowns of some species can also reduce raindrop forces at the soil surface, lowering erosion rates. For example, Hall and Calder (1993) reported up to nine-fold differences in the kinetic energy of drops from the canopies of Eucalyptus camaldulensis, Tectona grandis and Pinus caribaea due to differences in leaf size, shape and texture affecting drop size, a principle well understood and applied by Nepali farmers in managing tree-crop interactions (Thapa et al., 1995). Research on forest plantations in China has recently confirmed significant differences in the kinetic energy of throughfall amongst tree species (Goebes et al., 2015). This makes it important to consider canopy properties when selecting trees to integrate with crops, where splash erosion may be a problem, and farmers managing agroforestry systems often classify trees accordingly (Cerdán et al., 2012). Intact litter layers under trees add to surface roughness, reducing the potential for erosion (Hartanto et al., 2003), and help to maintain soil fertility.

Economic outputs and other ecosystem services provided by most agroforestry systems are more complex than in monocultures (Stigter, 2015). Even just for timber production, issues of marketability and wood quality are important, including tree shape and stem size distribution for saw logs, pulpwood and veneer billets, and the value of thinnings differs for different purposes (firewood, fence posts or construction). In contrast to annual crops, the time to market for timber can be several years to several decades, resulting in discounting of returns unless trees are planted under a lease or other arrangement where farmers receive regular payments (Price, 1995b). In particular when it comes to payments for carbon sequestration, or for trees grown for timber, such considerations are critical for evaluating the viability of agroforestry options (Price, 1995a). Furthermore, many tree species provide multiple products, such as fruit, fiber or medicine, each with their own markets and economic complexities.

Agroforestry can also provide ecosystem disservices. These are unintended side effects that are not desirable, for example, trees near crop fields may increase seed predation by birds (Schäckermann et al., 2014). A concern regarding the introduction of agroforestry in arid and semi-arid regions is a potentially negative impact on water resources (Ghimire et al., 2014). By accessing deeper water than shallow-rooted plants, trees have the potential to lower water tables, reduce groundwater recharge, and reduce base flow in streams, but positive effects of lower water tables are also possible (Brooksbank et al., 2011). The balance between what water trees add through increasing infiltration (Carroll et al., 2004) and what they use in transpiration is species and context specific, demanding a whole-system cost-benefit analysis.

3. Modeling requirements for agroforestry

The previous sections established the needs and challenges for modeling tree-crop interactions in agroforestry systems at field scale. In this section we examine structural and other requirements for modeling agroforestry that address these challenges. There can be a tradeoff between how widely applicable models are and how accurately they can model the processes that most affect yield prediction for a particular system. If one aims to model a particular agroforestry system as accurately as possible, the challenges presented above (and in particular the high variability that characterizes agroforestry systems) probably call for ad hoc (situation-specific) modeling - that is 'to tailor models to specific problems by building new models or extensively modifying old ones, instead of systematically using existing models' (Sinclair and Seligman, 1996). A fundamental underpinning of ad hoc modeling is that some processes should be modeled at low detail, if increasing the level of detail in a model does not improve its performance but instead would increase the total error arising from estimating an increasing number of parameters (Passioura, 1996). Key decisions are then what basic processes to retain, and which ones to ignore. Affholder et al. (2012) suggested three ways to achieve this. First, summary functional relationships, requiring a limited number of parameters, can be obtained from a sensitivity analysis of a comprehensive set (Baudron et al., 2015). Second, a conceptual model may be developed from what is known about the processes to be modeled (Muetzelfeldt and Sinclair, 1993). Third, multivariate methods may be used to understand the hierarchy of drivers of variability (Tittonell et al., 2008). All these approaches, however, require mathematical and/or modeling skills, and, therefore, exclude 'model users' who lack those skills.

Ad hoc modeling is well adapted to accurately simulating a particular case (as opposed to a range of cases) and for use by model developers. Modeling frameworks within which a number of well calibrated and tested models can be combined in a modular structure (Muetzelfeldt and Sinclair, 1993) represent an intermediate option between the complete flexibility of ad hoc modeling, and the rigidity of a single fixed model structure. Modeling frameworks have the general applicability of comprehensive models, while providing the possibility of combining different sub-models for different situations, so that the resulting analysis capabilities are appropriate for addressing specific problems. Since several well calibrated families of crop models already exist, there is expediency in adding the capacity to model trees and their interactions with crops to these, rather than starting a new agroforestry modeling effort from scratch. The following is a list of the major additions that could make crop modeling frameworks suitable for simulating agroforestry.

3.1. Trees

Basic functionality is currently lacking for simulating tree growth in most existing modeling frameworks, and sub-models for different tree species would have to be developed. These should be capable of simulating the development of foliage, wood and branches, as well as roots. Such models already exist (Landsberg and Waring, 1997; Battaglia et al., 2004; Almeida et al., 2010; Pinkard et al., 2010; Van Noordwijk et al., 2011; Holzworth et al., 2014; Ghezehei et al., 2015), but modifications are needed to make them compatible with crop growth models. For example, some tree models do not operate at a daily time step, which has emerged as the standard in most field crop models. Notable exceptions are tree sub-models in WaNuLCAS, APSIM, Hi-SAFE, Yield-SAFE, CABALA and 3PG.

The inclusion of trees in crop modeling frameworks will require substantial expansion of the spatial representation of the models (Muetzelfeldt and Sinclair, 1993). Tree roots extend much further in vertical and horizontal directions than roots of annual field crops. Since relevant processes could occur anywhere in the space occupied by trees, the entire volume should be included in the modeling domain. However, in some cases, relevant soil zones extend to 30 m and more in depth (Stone and Kalisz, 1991), which makes model parameterization and validation challenging.

Biological nitrogen fixation by trees is sometimes a primary function in agroforestry and in those cases it needs to be included in a tree-crop modeling framework. This capability already exists in some tree and crop models. Tree phenology varies amongst species and is often different from that of crops and so needs to be included in a general modeling framework, to enable simulation of competition for light, water and nutrients. Depending on the trees that are used, simulation of fruit and fuelwood production may be important, since these are amongst the major benefits that some agroforestry practices provide. In some contexts, fruit quality (determined by size, shape, color and water content) may be as important as yield.

3.2. Tree management

Some tree management practices such as planting, weeding, fertilizing and possibly harvesting can be simulated by sub-models developed for field crops. Other practices are specific to trees, and adequate simulation modules would have to be developed, or adapted from existing agroforestry or forestry models like Yield-SAFE, WaNuLCAS and CABA-LA. Amongst the most important aspects are the pruning and coppicing of trees. Both of these practices can dramatically alter interactions between trees and crops, and they can also affect the growth of trees in subsequent years (Tracy et al., 2015). For systems that rely on such practices their inclusion is essential. This includes the practice of root pruning, which can reduce below-ground competition between trees and crops and increase C input to the soil.

Methods of tree establishment used by farmers can greatly influence tree development. For trees originating from farmer-managed natural regeneration, growth rates are often higher than for trees that are actively planted as seeds or seedlings, because natural regeneration often starts as coppicing from stumps or lignotubers that provide trees with a greater resource base to spur initial growth. For some systems, specific aspects of the spatial layout may also have to be simulated. Seedling size can affect tree survival and establishment, spacing of trees can influence the proportion of a field crop that is affected by competitive or complementary interactions, and row orientation in alley cropping can be a major determinant of how much light reaches field crops between tree rows.

Besides the ability to simulate different tree management strategies, an agroforestry modeling framework needs to consider farmer decisions, which can vary substantially amongst farmers. Decisions reflect farmers' outcome priorities (e.g. crop, livestock or fruit production), as well as their personal characteristics (e.g. risk-averse, proactive, conservative). Such decisions determine which management measures are employed at particular stages during the trees' life cycle.

There are several candidate tree or forest models that could be considered for an agroforestry modeling framework (Smethurst, 2007). Most of these model water and light mechanistically to some extent, but N cycling and C allocation are variably represented, and competition for nutrients is either absent or included empirically. All models use a time-step useful for plantation scenarios. Some models simulate growth at monthly increments, many work at daily time-steps, and some at even finer time scales. Of the plantation tree models reviewed (3PG, CABALA, G'DAY, PGSM, and TREGRO), only CABALA (Battaglia et al., 2004) has a high degree of silvicultural flexibility, detailed processes for light, carbon, water and N and daily-dynamic C allocation. It runs on a daily time-step with several soil layers.

Farming systems models (GrazPlan — Moore et al., 1997; APSIM — Keating et al., 2003) have a long history of dynamic modeling of decision making processes of land managers based upon changing environmental conditions, feed requirements for livestock, or farm logistical and economic drivers (Power et al., 2011). In these systems, scripting languages have been devised to describe management logic, even for

multiple field enterprises including a variety of land uses, limited resources (e.g. irrigation water or animal feed) and machinery constraints (Moore et al., 2014). These components are well placed to assist in modeling the management of complex agroforestry systems.

3.3. Tree-crop interactions

Modeling competition and complementarity in capture of light, water and nutrients must often be considered in attempts to predict yield of tree-crop mixtures. The impact of trees on crop microclimate can be of key importance (Ong et al., 2015). In all crop models, crop growth is simulated as a response to available water and ambient temperature, often also to light capture. All of these are substantially altered by trees, and the impact will depend on tree canopy structure and, for water, on rooting patterns (Anderson and Sinclair, 1993). Accurate simulation of these interactions is one of the major challenges in agroforestry modeling, since they are central for verifying one of the primary pathways through which agroforestry is expected to contribute to climate change adaptation in hot climates.

Likewise, competition and complementarity below-ground is an area for model development. How water and nutrients are partitioned between different parts of the tree, as well as between trees and crops is one of the more complex questions in agroforestry modeling. To what level of detail these processes should be simulated is amongst the central decisions that an agroforestry modeler has to take. There are certainly arguments for simulating many nutrient and water acquisition processes at the root level, including hydraulic lift, but the complexity that this might add to a model, its parameterization needs and processing time during simulation runs may often not be desirable.

3.4. Crops

Crop models are widely available, and for many crops they are probably sufficiently accurate for inclusion in agroforestry models without much modification. There is also no particular barrier to the development of models for important crops for which no current models exist, and extant modeling platforms facilitate such developments (Brown et al., 2014). It will be worth examining, however, to what extent the relationships between site conditions, especially temperature and rainfall, remain valid when models are used in agroforestry contexts. Most, if not all, existing crop models simulate growth processes based on empirical relationships between ambient temperatures and observed crop growth. They generally fall short of simulating crop temperature, which could approximate the conditions at which major physiological processes, such as photosynthesis or transpiration, occur. While trees in a field may have only a minor effect on standard air temperature (as measured with standard measurement protocols that prescribe shaded conditions), their shade can reduce crop canopy temperature in a way that may have implications for plant growth. This is of particular interest where temperatures during certain parts of the day exceed physiological limits of crops, and shading could overcome this constraint. The accuracy of crop model simulations in such cases will require validation.

4. Existing models or modeling frameworks for agroforestry

Several agroforestry models have already been developed and should be considered in any new effort to model agroforestry. The main models are reviewed here and summarized in Table 1.

4.1. WaNuLCAS

The Water, Nutrient and Light Capture in Agroforestry Systems (WaNuLCAS) model was developed to provide a generic framework for agroforestry systems of widely different geometries and temporal patterns. The core processes are above- and below-ground resource

Overview of agroforestry models (X indicates that the respective model includes a particular feature; - indicates that the feature is absent).^{a, b}

| Model | Tree component | Crop component | Below-ground tree-crop interactions | Above-ground tree-crop interactions | Last update | Reference |
|----------------|-------------------|-------------------|-------------------------------------|-------------------------------------|-------------------|--|
| WaNuLCAS | X | X | X | X | 2011 ^a | Van Noordwijk and Lusiana (1998) |
| APSIM | X | X | Prototype | Prototype | 2014 ^a | Keating et al. (2003) |
| Hi- Yield- and | X | X | X | X | 2014 ^a | Dupraz et al. (2005), Graves et al. (2007) and Palma et al. (2014) |
| SCUAF | X | X | X | - | 1998 ^b | Young and Muraya (1990) |
| HyPAR | X | X | X | X | 1997 ^b | Mobbs et al. (1997) |
| HyCAS | X | X | X | X | 1997 ^b | Matthews and Lawson (1997) |

^a Model still under active development.

^b Last published evidence of active model development.

capture with interspecific interactions primarily acting via resource supply (Van Noordwijk and Lusiana, 1998). WaNuLCAS has been programmed in an open-source environment, so that users can modify it, although its complexity makes this difficult in practice. The model is broad enough to cover wide ranges of parameters, yet narrow enough to cater for specific needs.

WaNuLCAS is organized around a set of inputs that define initial conditions of the soil and tree properties plus dynamic inputs such as rainfall. It includes a management scheduling calendar, spatial definition of the agroforestry system, core modules that keep track of water, nitrogen, phosphorus, crop and tree roots in four vertical soil layers by four horizontal zones defined in terms of their distance from the tree, as well as crop and tree growth. This leads to a primary set of outputs in terms of the water and nutrient balances, standing stock of vegetation, harvested products and profitability (as Net Present Value). A large number of optional sub-models are available for providing additional processes, inputs and outputs, which interact with the core submodels (Fig. 4).

A key feature of the core modules is that competition is described by first calculating the potential uptake of the combined root (+ mycorrhizal hyphae) systems of all plants in all layer-by-zone cells using a zerosink model of uptake maximization of water and nutrients, and secondly by introducing the expected down-regulation in each plant based on its overall supply:demand relation on a given day. This approach was developed as an alternative to approaches such as the one used in the HYPAR model (see below) whereby crop and tree uptake are programmed in separate sub-models linked to a common soil resource base. The sequence in which equations are applied in such models (first tree, first crop or alternating) matters, a problem avoided in WaNuLCAS.

The model is usually parameterized with measured data on crop and tree root length density within the soil profile, but there are options to have overall allocations to root growth (functional equilibrium response), as well as locations of new root extension (local response – see van Noordwijk and van de Geijn, 1996), driven by plant needs. As discussed by Mulia et al. (2010), an algorithm is used that reconciles the plasticity of fine root growth with the architectural constraints of a dynamic pipe-stem transport system of coarse roots that conforms to fractal branching rules.

WaNuLCAS makes use of zones that describe spatial patterns in an agroforestry setting and are used to simulate system processes. The model is coded in the STELLA environment, a common user-friendly ecological modeling platform. The model has been used to address a wide range of issues. For instance, Smith et al. (2004) used it to explore water competition in agroforestry systems. The impact of evergreen and deciduous trees in semi-arid Central Kenya was modeled with WaNuLCAS (Muthuri et al., 2004) to evaluate effects of tree leafing phenology on crop performance and soil water balance. In sub-humid



Fig. 4. Key elements of the WaNuLCAS modeling environment, including optional modules.

Western Kenya, Radersma et al. (2005) used the model to simulate tree effects on maize growth in phosphorus-limited soils. Bayala et al. (2008b) explored what the most limiting biophysical resources were in a parkland system. Pansak et al. (2010) used the model to assess the impact of soil conservation strategies for upland cropping in Northeast Thailand. Recent applications compared tree pruning and stand thinning strategies for teak + maize intercropping systems in Indonesia (Khasanah et al., 2015) and assessed resource competition at the crop-soil-hedge interface in Thailand (Hussain et al., 2015). These applications rely on farmer management decisions (zone specific) on continuing or abandoning annual crop production, depending on tree size and the results of the most recent crop (Santos-Martin and van Noordwijk, 2009).

A module for palm growth, incorporating the specific architecture and physiology of palms, particularly oil palm, was developed and is currently undergoing further tests. Recent developments include the exploration of peat soils and the potential for agroforestry systems to combine low greenhouse gas emissions with profitability in this environment ('Peaty WaNuLCAS', work in progress).

4.2. APSIM

The main motivation behind the development of the Agricultural Production Systems Simulator (APSIM) modeling framework was to provide the capacity to simulate biophysical processes in farming systems, in order to predict the economic and environmental outcomes of management practices and policy measures. More recently, forecasting the implications of climate risk and climate change has emerged as an additional objective. APSIM has been widely used in many contexts, including on-farm decision making, farming systems design, assessment of seasonal climate forecasts, analysis of agribusiness supply chains, development of waste management guidelines, risk assessment for government policy and as a research and education exploration tool (Keating et al., 2003). APSIM's modular structure (Holzworth et al., 2010) allows interactions between individual models via a common communication protocol (Moore et al., 2007). Sub-models and subroutines within them are easily added, removed and interchanged through a system of 'plug in-pull out', which allows for a flexible recombination of routines. Modules for over thirty major crop, pasture and tree species have been implemented in the APSIM framework (Robertson et al., 2002; Wang et al., 2002; Paydar et al., 2005). Sub-models exist for all main soil processes that affect agricultural systems, including water, C, N and P dynamics, and erosion (Probert et al., 1998). APSIM is capable of simulating diverse agricultural management strategies (Moore et al., 2014), enabling the user to specify complex crop rotations and land management regimes (McCown et al., 1995; Holzworth et al., 2014). One of the strengths of APSIM lies in the use of rigorous scientific and software engineering approaches to ensure model integrity (Holzworth et al., 2011).

APSIM is not primarily an agroforestry modeling framework, but its modular structure has enabled some forestry and agroforestry applications including:

- the hydrology and salt balance of eucalypt woodlots grown in pasture systems to assist in the discharge of water from areas with shallow saline water tables (Paydar et al., 2005),
- the economic viability of windbreaks in low rainfall areas, considering the tradeoff between competition for water and improved crop shelter provided by trees (Huth et al., 2002),
- soil conditions required to minimize seedling mortality in variable rainfall conditions (Huth et al., 2008),
- timber production and nutrient cycling in effluent-irrigated woodlots (Snow et al., 1999),
- growth and production responses to nitrogen fertilizer management for oil palm plantations (Huth et al., 2014),
- · fodder production and water use of saltbush alley systems in southern

Australia (Descheemaeker et al., 2014), and

 habitat value of eucalypt woodlots of varying design (Huth and Possingham, 2007).

4.3. Hi-SAFE and Yield-SAFE

The Hi-SAFE model was designed in response to the need for a process-based model that could simulate tree-crop interaction and management options in a temperate region (Dupraz et al., 2005). The typical agroforestry systems to be simulated by the model are walnut (*Juglans* spp.), wild cherry (*Prunus avium*), poplar (*Populus* spp.) or Mediterranean oaks (*Quercus* spp.) with winter and summer annual crops, grass and alfalfa. Simulated management options include tree stem pruning and canopy thinning, tree stand thinning, tree root pruning, tree-crop distance adaptation, and precision crop management. Other existing agroforestry models such as WaNuLCAS (Van Noordwijk et al., 2011) and HyPAR (Mobbs et al., 1999) were designed mainly for tropical regions. The main features of the Hi-SAFE model compared to other existing models are:

- three-dimensional simulation of interactions both above and below ground (other models only use 2D representations)
- combination of the generic and validated STICS crop model (Brisson et al., 1998) with a generic tree model
- four interaction sub-models (light, water, nitrogen, microclimate) that link the tree and the crop sub-models
- the toric symmetry principle (the model mirrors the right side to the left of the simulated area and vice versa, similar for upper and lower) is implemented to avoid edge effects both in above-ground and below-ground simulation
- a new approach to modeling tree root system dynamics is developed with the voxel (a unit volume element, the 3D equivalent of a pixel) automata principle (Mulia et al., 2010). The tree root system is sensitive to local soil environment and its coarse root topology is selfgenerated by the root voxel automata sub-model, allowing prediction of the impact of coarse root pruning
- extraction of soil water and water competition between plant components are managed at the voxel scale (based on plant and voxel potentials) allowing dynamic water extraction in 3D heterogeneous soil

The model runs at a daily time step and is suitable for typical runs of 1–5 simulation years. Within the same project that saw the development of Hi-SAFE, a separate parameter-sparse model called Yield-SAFE was also developed (van der Werf et al., 2007). It was developed as a spreadsheet-based model of tree and crop interactions in agroforestry systems that are sensitive to solar radiation, temperature and rainfall. Hi-SAFE was used to model a walnut-maize system in China (Holst et al., 2012). The same project also produced Farm-SAFE (Graves et al., 2011), which integrates biophysical outputs of Yield-SAFE with financial data for simulating environmental outputs at the farm scale. Both are for a typical run of 20–180 years. Farm-SAFE was based on the POPMOD (Thomas, 1991) and ARBUSTRA (Liagre, 1997) models.

The AGFORWARD (AGroFORestry that Will Advance Rural Development; www.agforward.eu) project is currently working to extend the capacity and use of the SAFE suite of models to integrate life cycle assessment and allow their use in silvopastoral systems (Palma et al., 2015).

4.4. SCUAF

Development of the model to estimate Soil Changes Under Agriculture, Agroforestry and Forestry (SCUAF; Young et al., 1987; Young and Muraya, 1990; Young et al., 1998) was initiated in the 1980s, with a primary focus on the tree effects on soil conservation and soil carbon content. It also aimed to predict the effects of land use under defined climate conditions on soil loss and medium-term productivity. SCUAF focuses on the ability of trees to improve soil fertility in the humid tropics (Young and Muraya, 1990). While soil processes are incorporated in some detail, there is no representation of competition between trees and crops for light, nutrients and water, and even the growth rates of trees and crops are exogenous to the model. It allows interpolation amongst well-characterized situations, and limited extrapolation to longer time frames or other parameter conditions. SCUAF operates at an annual time scale, which severely limits options to simulate crop growth processes with the level of detail and accuracy achieved in models such as APSIM and DSSAT. SCUAF has been used to model maize and Miombo woodlands in Tanzania (Vermeulen et al., 1993) and for a cost-benefit analysis of hedgerow intercropping in the Philippines (Nelson et al., 1996). Although developed over two decades ago, the model has been used in recent studies (Table 1; Lojka et al., 2006; Wise et al., 2007; Lojka et al., 2008; Das and Bauer, 2012).

4.5. HyPAR

The HyPAR model (Mobbs et al., 1997; Mobbs et al., 1998) combines the Hybrid tree growth model (Friend et al., 1997) with the PARCH ("Predicting Arable Resource Capture in Hostile environments") model for grain crops and legumes (Bradley, 1995). In the Hybrid model, trees are modeled using a 'gap model' that simulates competition between individual trees of different physiological types and determines nutrient fluxes at different canopy heights and soil depths for each tree (Mobbs et al., 1997). Energy interception, photosynthesis, stomatal conductance and transpiration are described by a 'big leaf' model, in which processes are simulated at different layers of the leaf canopy and then averaged horizontally across a large plot (Mobbs et al., 1997).

The PARCH crop model (Bradley, 1995) simulates growth of crops based on light, water, nitrogen and phosphorus availabilities, which are converted into growth efficiency factors. PARCH also adds additional stress factors that can account for adverse effects of high or low temperature. Since crop growth processes are not explicitly modeled but only captured as process efficiency factors, this model is less physiologically explicit than its counterpart on the tree side (Hybrid) or several other available crop models (e.g. DSSAT, APSIM).

HyPAR provides a tool for examining alternative agroforestry options over a range of soil types, climatic conditions and management practices. It can run with either growing trees, or with trees of fixed age and structure, and runs with a daily time step. Crop development responds to thermal time and drought stress, but microclimatic interactions between trees and crops are not included. HyPAR can represent up to 15 soil layers, and considers five different pools of soil organic matter, plus humus. Uptake of water and nutrients by trees and crops depends on their root-length density.

While the HyPAR model constituted a significant advance over SCUAF, it does not appear to have found many applications after the end of the project that led to its development. This was partly due to shifting priorities in the primary funding agency in favor of the flexible modeling environment SIMILE (Muetzelfeldt and Massheder, 2003) rather than a specific model, and partly because of the realization that the 'quick-fix' solution of letting existing crop and tree models interact with a single soil representation had limitations that could only be overcome by a fundamental reformulation. HyPAR and WaNuLCAS were developed in parallel for a number of years, with cross-fertilization of model concepts, before HyPAR as a separate model was effectively stalled.

A variant of HyPAR is the HyCAS model (Matthews and Lawson, 1997), which simulates cassava growth in agroforestry systems. This modification was achieved by coupling the Hybrid tree growth model not with PARCH, but with GUMCAS (Matthews and Hunt, 1994), a cassava model from the DSSAT family. This combination laid the groundwork for simulating production of other crops included in DSSAT in a

similar manner. Yet similar to the main variant of HyPAR, we have not been able to find evidence that this model has been used in recent years.

4.6. Forest and plantation models

Several models have been used to simulate production of tree plantations, including 3PG (Landsberg and Waring, 1997), CABALA (Battaglia et al., 2004), G'DAY (Corbeels et al., 2005) and PGSM (Chen et al., 1994). The TREGRO-ZELIG model (Weinstein et al., 1991) has also been used for single-species plantations, and it has the capability to model mixed forests. ForNBM (Zhu et al., 2003) and TREE-BGC (Korol et al., 1995) have specifically been designed for simulating mixed forests.

The level of detail with which processes are modeled, as well as the simulation time step, varies greatly amongst these models. For example, 3PG and ForNBM simulate tree growth at monthly intervals, while TREGRO-ZELIG has an hourly resolution. Most other models use a daily time step, which would be compatible with the approach most commonly taken in process-based crop models. In most forest and plantation models, certain processes are simulated in a relatively crude manner, limiting their potential uses in agroforestry modeling. Some models represent the soil as a single homogeneous layer, and amongst the different approaches used to model radiation interception, many are not promising for simulating competition for light (Medlyn et al., 2003).

4.7. Below-ground interaction models

Several models for below-ground interactions between species have been reviewed by Matthews et al. (2004). Besides the already mentioned SCUAF, WaNuLCAS, HyPAR, HyCAS and APSIM, they also mention COMP8 (Smethurst and Comerford, 1993), WIMISA (WIndbreak MIllet SAhel; Mayus et al., 1998), CropSys (Caldwell and Hansen, 1993), Almanac (Agricultural Land Management Alternatives with Numerical Assessment Criteria; Kiniry et al., 1992) and GAPS (General-purpose Atmosphere-Plant-Soil Simulator; Rossiter and Riha, 1999). Several of these models adequately simulate below-ground processes of supply, uptake and competition for water, carbon, nitrogen or other nutrients for particular applications. However, these models were primarily research tools and not always well-linked to other parts of the ecosystem, e.g. food or wood production. A strong case was made by Matthews et al. (2004) and authors of these models for building such links.

4.8. Comparative comment

Many of the models discussed above were built for certain purposes and certain users (Matthews et al., 2004; Lusiana et al., 2011). While they may provide valuable insights for agroforestry modeling, they cannot easily be converted into a general modeling framework for agroforestry systems. Amongst the models that specifically aim at simulating agroforestry systems, SCUAF, HyPAR and HyCAS have been used very rarely in recent years, and it seems they are not actively maintained or extended. Hi-SAFE is a relatively new model that has been used at least once outside its original European development domain (in Northern China; Holst et al., 2012), although some problems were encountered in adapting it to the new context. Reasons for the limited use of Hi-SAFE may be its extensive data requirement for parameterization, and the fact that it was developed specifically for application in European agroforestry systems, rather than aiming at more general applicability. The Yield- and Farm-SAFE models are easier to use, but their applications have so far been restricted to the European domain of the SAFE project. Further development of the SAFE family of models is ongoing in the AGFORWARD project (2014-2017).

The only specialized agroforestry model that has been consistently updated, refined and regularly used over many years in a range of geographic settings is WaNuLCAS, but even this model has not been used as widely as current scientific interest in agroforestry might lead one to expect. The high level of detail in WaNuLCAS requires substantial understanding of the underlying processes on the part of the model user. Model users without this level of expertise have often been unable to decide whether unexpected model outputs resulted from real and previously unconsidered phenomena or from user error. The choice of the STELLA environment for programming contributed initially to model transparency, but at the cost of options for linking with data standards framed elsewhere.

5. The way forward

There are a number of constraints to using existing agroforestry models to reliably predict tree and crop yields in agroforestry that future modeling initiatives should attempt to overcome. Support for most of the early models ceased shortly after the models were developed, when the key researchers involved in their development shifted interest to other arenas or funding agencies shifted priorities. Many models were not updated or maintained. The choice of computing environment did not favor widespread use of some models, and gradual extensions to other models (WaNuLCAS in particular) have made them so complex that they have become difficult to use. Some models have been successful in simulating tree growth but perform poorly with respect to crop production or vice versa. So, there is still no single model or modeling framework that can reliably be used for predicting tree and crop performance in agroforestry across the range of conditions over which there is an interest in practical development of agroforestry systems. Key elements of a modeling framework that fill this gap are set out below.

5.1. Flexibility

For models to be widely used, it is essential that they are flexible, that is that they can be applied in a wide range of contexts. They should provide the option of either running as a stand-alone model or as a submodel within a larger modeling framework. For instance, a model user interested in agroforestry responses to a wide range of climate scenarios may want to include a model in an automated batch procedure that feeds it with different future time series of weather data. A land use planner may want to supply a model with different land characteristics; a researcher modeling livelihood resilience may be interested in making the model part of a bioeconomic simulation at the household scale; and a landscape hydrologist may want to include simulation of plot-scale agroforestry practices in large-scale hydrological models. For all such applications to be possible, a model should not be tied to specific modeling software that cannot easily be combined with other modeling tools.

5.2. Simplicity

A modeling framework needs to provide users with options on the level of detail that is modeled. Because agroforestry is complex, it is easy to get lost in detail, such as modeling the competition amongst individual roots throughout hundreds of cubic meters of soil. While this much detail may be necessary to answer specific research questions, it is unlikely to be necessary for reliable yield prediction at larger scales, where such detailed representation could lead to unreasonable run times and large errors in outputs due to parameterization errors. The principle that models should be the simplest possible representation to meet their objective remains a useful maxim (Muetzelfeldt and Sinclair, 1993). The option to choose between simple and complex versions of major system process representations is necessary for an agroforestry modeling framework to be generally applicable across the range of objectives that users are likely to have. An important consideration in this context is the need to balance the level of detail amongst model components. There is little benefit in modeling certain processes, for example nutrient uptake, at a high level of mechanistic detail, while other processes of equal or greater importance such as tree management, are only crudely represented.

5.3. Software quality, interoperability and model longevity

Experience with many past attempts to model agroforestry points to a risk that they may not be much used after their initial development. This is particularly true for stand-alone implementations that are not easily combined with other models. If there is no easy way to adapt a model to new circumstances, its use will invariably be limited. Similarly, if a model is not actively maintained and regularly updated, it may soon become outdated, no longer reflecting the scientific 'state-of-the-art' or making effective use of technological progress. Model development should be directed by a plan for taking the model into the future, overseen by adequate governance procedures and guided by thorough version control (Holzworth et al., 2014). Good component design is also critical to ensure that different sub-models are able to interact effectively (Holzworth et al., 2010). Regular and thorough testing of model capabilities is important for instilling trust in a modeling framework and promoting its use (Holzworth et al., 2011).

5.4. Cautious expectations

Some doubts are justified about the feasibility of developing a generic agroforestry modeling framework that can provide reliable *ex-ante* projections of system performance. A flexible agroforestry model will likely rely on a large number of factors to be specified, and reliable simulations may not be possible without extensive calibration under local conditions. The long life span of trees in most agroforestry contexts and the absence of mature agroforestry systems in many places where the possibility of their introduction is being explored are major constraints to such parameterization. We see no prohibitive obstacles to major progress in agroforestry modeling, but any user of such models should be aware that the complexity of agroforestry requires simplifications that may in some cases lead to unrealistic simulation results. There will probably always be substantial uncertainty about many critical model input parameters. With these caveats in mind, we believe that improved agroforestry models will be useful for appraising the potential of agroforestry in new locations and changing climates, and improve upon expert opinion alone, which relies on implicit, rather than explicit assumptions. Even more than with the much simpler field crop models that are widely used, users of agroforestry models should accompany their simulations by assessments of model sensitivities to uncertain site factors and by appropriate estimates of model errors. Procedures for formal estimation of errors should be explored.

5.5. Conclusion

If agroforestry is to enter and sustain its place in the mainstream discourse on agricultural development and food security that many people are now suggesting it should (Glover et al., 2012), it is hugely important that reliable predictions of tree and crop performance can be made for a wide range of agroforestry practices, across a wide range of environmental conditions, to inform global and national debates as well as local action. This requires a flexible, modular modeling approach. For any specific modeling task, this approach should allow combining appropriate tree, crop and other components to obtain new system configurations, and to simulate all relevant aspects of their performance under the environmental conditions of interest. Well tested frameworks that offer such functionality for crops are already available and widely used (Huth et al., 2002), although their application to intercropping systems of any kind has so far been limited. Extending such frameworks to include capabilities to model trees and their interactions with crops is an efficient strategy towards achieving reliable yield prediction in agroforestry that builds on, rather than replaces, past modeling efforts. A modular framework allows for alternative sub-models for processes to be developed and compared and for an agroforestry modeling capacity to be developed in a step-wise manner, so that progress can be made on individual processes and tree and crop species, in specific sub-models,

without having to tackle the full complexity of the system while submodel details are worked on. Rooting agroforestry modeling efforts in a widely used and actively maintained modeling framework reduces their vulnerability to shifts in donor or researcher priorities, which have negatively affected past endeavors. Finally, including agroforestry options into a widely used framework enables many agricultural modelers to simulate agroforestry systems with tools they are familiar with. Such greater ease of model application would likely expand the agroforestry modeling community and lead to greater use of simulation results in agroforestry research and development.

Acknowledgements

The groundwork for this manuscript was laid during a workshop held in Addis Ababa, Ethiopia between the 2nd and 5th October 2012. We are grateful to all participants for their contributions, and to the Australian Centre for International Agricultural Research for supporting this work within the 'Trees for Food Security' project FSC/2012/014). We acknowledge support from the CGIAR research programs on Forests, Trees and Agroforestry and Water, Land and Ecosystems. We appreciated comments by Chris Harwood, Daniel Mendham, and two anonymous reviewers on earlier versions of the manuscript.

References

- Affholder, F., Tittonell, P., Corbeels, M., Roux, S., Motisi, N., Tixier, P., Wery, J., 2012. Ad hoc modeling in agronomy: what have we learned in the last 15 years? Agron. J. 104 (3), 735–748.
- Almeida, A.C., Siggins, A., Batista, T.R., Beadle, C., Fonseca, S., Loos, R., 2010. Mapping the effect of spatial and temporal variation in climate and soils on *Eucalyptus* plantation production with 3-PG, a process-based growth model. For. Ecol. Manag. 259 (9), 1730–1740.
- Anderson, L, Sinclair, F.L, 1993. Ecological interactions in agroforestry systems. Agrofor. Abstr. 6, 57–91.
- Aumann, C.A., 2007. A methodology for developing simulation models of complex systems. Ecol. Model. 202 (3–4), 385–396.
- Barrios, E., Sileshi, G.W., Shepherd, K., Sinclair, F., 2012. Agroforestry and soil health: linking trees, soil biota and ecosystem services. Soil Ecol. Ecosyst. Serv. 315–330.
- Battaglia, M., Sands, P., White, D., Mummery, D., 2004. CABALA: a linked carbon, water and nitrogen model of forest growth for silvicultural decision support. For. Ecol. Manag. 193 (1), 251–282.
- Baudron, F., Delmotte, S., Corbeels, M., Herrera, J.M., Tittonell, P., 2015. Multi-scale tradeoff analysis of cereal residue use for livestock feeding vs. soil mulching in the Mid-Zambezi Valley, Zimbabwe. Agric. Syst. 134, 97–106.
- Bayala, J., 2002. Tree crown pruning as a management tool to enhance the productivity of parklands in West Africa. University of Wales, Bangor, UK.
- Bayala, J., Wallace, J.W., 2015. The water balance of mixed tree-crop systems In. In: Black, C, Wilson, J., Ong, C.K (Eds.), Tree--sCrop Interactions: Agroforestry in a Changing Climate. CABI, pp. 140–190.
- Bayala, J., Heng, L.K., van Noordwijk, M., Ouedraogo, S.J., 2008a. Hydraulic redistribution study in two native tree species of agroforestry parklands of West African dry savanna. Acta Oecol. 34 (3), 370–378.
- Bayala, J., Van Noordwijk, M., Lusiana, B., Ni'matul, K., Teklehaimanot, Z., Ouedraogo, S.J., 2008b. Separating the tree-soil-crop interactions in agroforestry parkland systems in Saponé (Burkina Faso) using WaNuLCAS. In: Jose, S., Gordon, A.M. (Eds.), Towards Agroforestry Design - an Ecological Approach. Advances in Agroforestry. Springer, Netherlands, pp. 285–297.
- Bayala, J., Sileshi, G.W., Coe, R., Kalinganire, A., Tchoundjeu, Z., Sinclair, F., Garrity, D., 2012. Cereal yield response to conservation agriculture practices in drylands of West Africa: A quantitative synthesis. J. Arid Environ. 78, 13–25.
- Bayala, J., Sanou, J., Teklehaimanot, Z., Kalinganire, A., Ouédraogo, S., 2014. Parklands for buffering climate risk and sustaining agricultural production in the Sahel of West Africa. Curr. Opin. Environ. Sustain. 6, 28–34.
- Bayala, J., Sanou, J., Teklehaimanot, Z., Ouedraogo, S., Kalinganire, A., Coe, R., van Noordwijk, M., 2015a. Advances in knowledge of processes in soil-tree-crop interactions in parkland systems in the West African Sahel: A review. Agric. Ecosyst. Environ. 205, 25–35.
- Bayala, J., Sanou, J., Teklehaimanot, Z., Sinclair, F., 2015b. Adaptation of crops to partial shade in mixed cropping systems. In: Black, C., Wilson, J., Ong, C.K. (Eds.), Tree-Crop Interactions: Agroforestry in a Changing Climate. CABI, pp. 309–325.
- Bazié, H.R., Bayala, J., Zombré, G., Sanou, J., Ilstedt, U., 2012. Separating competitionrelated factors limiting crop performance in an agroforestry parkland system in Burkina Faso. Agrofor. Syst. 84 (3), 377–388.
- Bennell, M.R., Cleugh, H.A., Leys, J.F., Hein, D., 2007a. The effect of hot dry wind on the pod set of faba bean (*Vicia faba*) cv. Fiord: A preliminary wind tunnel study. Aust. J. Exp. Agric. 47 (12), 1468–1475.

- Bennell, M.R., Leys, J.F., Cleugh, H.A., 2007b. Sandblasting damage of narrow-leaf lupin (*Lupinus angustifolius* L.): A field wind tunnel simulation. Aust. J. Soil Res. 45 (2), 119–128.
- Bertomeu, M., 2006. Financial evaluation of smallholder timber-based agroforestry systems in Claveria, Northern Mindanao, the Philippines. Small Scale For. Econ. Manag. Policy 5 (1), 57–81.
- Bhagwat, S.A., Willis, K.J., Birks, H.J.B., Whittaker, R.J., 2008. Agroforestry: a refuge for tropical biodiversity? Trends Ecol. Evol. 23 (5), 261–267.
- Bird, P., 1998. Tree windbreaks and shelter benefits to pasture in temperate grazing systems. Agrofor. Syst. 41 (1), 35–54.
- Bird, P.R., Bicknell, D., Bulman, P.A., Burke, S.J.A., Leys, J.F., Parker, J.N., Van Der Sommen, F.J., Voller, P., 1992. The role of shelter in Australia for protecting soils, plants and livestock. Agrofor. Syst. 20 (1–2), 59–86.
- Black, C., Randhawa, D., Ong, C.K., 2015. Principles of resource capture and use of light and water. In: Black, C., Wilson, J., Ong, C.K. (Eds.), Tree-Crop Interactions: Agroforestry in a Changing Climate. CABI, pp. 57–118.
- Boffa, J.-M., 1999. Agroforestry parklands in sub-Saharan Africa. Food & Agriculture Org, Rome, Italy.
- Bouillet, J.P., Laclau, J.P., Gonçalves, J.L.M., Moreira, M.Z., Trivelin, P.C.O., Jourdan, C., Silva, E.V., Piccolo, M.C., Tsai, S.M., Galiana, A., 2008. Mixed-species plantations of *Acacia* mangium and *Eucalyptus grandis* in Brazil. 2: Nitrogen accumulation in the stands and biological N₂ fixation. For. Ecol. Manag. 255 (12), 3918–3930.
- Bradley, R.G., 1995. Modelling the growth and water use of tropical cereals in semi-arid environments. University of Nottingham.
- Brisson, N., Mary, B., Ripoche, D., Jeuffroy, M.H., Ruget, F., Nicoullaud, B., Gate, P., Devienne-Barret, F., Antonioletti, R., Durr, C., Richard, G., Beaudoin, N., Recous, S., Tayot, X., Plenet, D., Cellier, P., Machet, J.M., Meynard, J.M., Delécolle, R., 1998. STICS: A generic model for the simulation of crops and their water and nitrogen balances. I. Theory and parameterization applied to wheat and corn. Agronomy 18 (5– 6), 311–346.
- Brisson, N., Gary, C., Justes, E., Roche, R., Mary, B., Ripoche, D., Zimmer, D., Sierra, J., Bertuzzi, P., Burger, P., Bussière, F., Cabidoche, Y.M., Cellier, P., Debaeke, P., Gaudillère, J.P., Hénault, C., Maraux, F., Seguin, B., Sinoquet, H., 2003. An overview of the crop model STICS. Eur. J. Agron. 18 (3–4), 309–332.
- Broadhead, J., 2015. Competition and phenology in agroforestry. In: Black, C., Wilson, J., Ong, C.K. (Eds.), Tree-Crop Interactions: Agroforestry in a Changing Climate. CABI, pp. 191–220.
- Brooksbank, K., Veneklaas, E.J., White, D.A., Carter, J.L., 2011. Water availability determines hydrological impact of tree belts in dryland cropping systems. Agric. Water Manag. 100 (1), 76–83.
- Brown, H.E., Huth, N.I., Holzworth, D.P., Teixeira, E.I., Zyskowski, R.F., Hargreaves, J.N., Moot, D.J., 2014. Plant modelling framework: software for building and running crop models on the APSIM platform. Environ. Model Softw. 62, 385–398.
- Buresh, R., Rowe, E., Livesley, S., Cadisch, G., Mafongoya, P., Noordwijk, M.V., Ong, C., 2004. Opportunities for Capture of Deep Soil Nutrients. Below-Ground Interactions in Tropical Agroecosystems: Concepts and Models with Multiple Plant Components, Wallingford, U.K (109–125 pp.).
- Burgess, S.S.O., Adams, M.A., Turner, N.C., Ong, C.K., 1998. The redistribution of soil water by tree root systems. Oecologia 115, 306–311.
- Caldwell, R., Hansen, J., 1993. Simulation of multiple cropping systems with CropSys. In: Penning de Vries, F.W.T., Teng, P., Metselaar, K. (Eds.), Systems Approaches for Agricultural Development. Springer, Dordrecht, The Netherlands, pp. 397–412.
- Canadell, J., Jackson, R., Ehleringer, J., Mooney, H., Sala, O., Schulze, E.-D., 1996. Maximum rooting depth of vegetation types at the global scale. Oecologia 108 (4), 583–595.
- Carberry, P., Adiku, S., McCown, R., Keating, B., 1996. Application of the APSIM cropping systems model to intercropping systems. In: Ito, O., et al. (Eds.), Dynamics of roots and nitrogen in cropping systems of the semi-arid tropics. International Agricultural Series, Tsukuba, Japan, pp. 637–648.
- Carroll, Z., Bird, S., Emmett, B., Reynolds, B., Sinclair, F., 2004. Can tree shelterbelts on agricultural land reduce flood risk? Soil Use Manag. 20 (3), 357–359.
- Cavin, L., Mountford, E.P., Peterken, G.F., Jump, A.S., 2013. Extreme drought alters competitive dominance within and between tree species in a mixed forest stand. Funct. Ecol. 27 (6), 1424–1435.
- Cerdán, C., Rebolledo, M., Soto, G., Rapidel, B., Sinclair, F., 2012. Local knowledge of impacts of tree cover on ecosystem services in smallholder coffee production systems. Agric. Syst. 110, 119–130.
- Charbonnier, F., le Maire, G., Dreyer, E., Casanoves, F., Christina, M., Dauzat, J., Eitel, J.U., Vaast, P., Vierling, L.A., Roupsard, O., 2013. Competition for light in heterogeneous canopies: Application of MAESTRA to a coffee (*Coffea arabica* L.) agroforestry system. Agric. For. Meteorol. 181, 152–169.
- Chen, C.W., Tsai, W., Gomez, L.E., 1994. Modeling responses of Ponderosa pine to interacting stresses of ozone and drought. For. Sci. 40 (2), 267–288.
- Cleugh, H.A., Hughes, D.E., 2002. Impact of shelter on crop microclimates: a synthesis of results from wind tunnel and field experiments. Aust. J. Exp. Agric. 42 (6), 679–701.
- Cleugh, H.A., Miller, J.M., Böhm, M., 1998. Direct mechanical effects of wind on crops. Agrofor. Syst. 41 (1), 85–112.
- Coe, R., Sinclair, F., Barrios, E., 2014. Scaling up agroforestry requires research 'in' rather than 'for' development. Curr. Opin. Environ. Sustain. 6, 73–77.
- Corbeels, M., McMurtrie, R., Pepper, D., O'Connell, A., 2005. A process-based model of nitrogen cycling in forest plantations: Part I. Structure, calibration and analysis of the decomposition model. Ecol. Model. 187 (4), 426–448.
- Danso, S.K.A., Bowen, G.D., Sanginga, N., 1992. Biological nitrogen fixation in trees in agroecosystems. Plant Soil 141 (1–2), 177–196.
- Das, R., Bauer, S., 2012. Bio-economic analysis of soil conservation technologies in the mid-hill region of Nepal. Soil Tillage Res. 121, 38–48.

- de Koeijer, T.J., 2002. Efficiency Improvement for a Sustainable Agriculture: the Integration of Agronomic and Farm Economics Approaches. Wageningen Universiteit.
- Deen, W., Cousens, R., Warringa, J., Bastiaans, L., Carberry, P., Rebel, K., Riha, S., Murphy, C., Benjamin, L.R., Cloughley, C., Cussans, J., Forcella, F., Hunt, T., Jamieson, P., Lindquist, J., Wang, E., 2003. An evaluation of four crop: weed competition models using a common data set. Weed Res. 43 (2), 116–129.
- Descheemaeker, K., Smith, A., Robertson, M., Whitbread, A., Huth, N., Davoren, B., Emms, J., Llewellyn, R., 2014. Simulation of water-limited growth of the forage shrub saltbush (*Atriplex numnularia* Lindl.) in a low rainfall environment of southern Australia. Crop Pasture Sci. 65, 1068–1083.
- Duarte, E.M.G., Cardoso, I.M., Stijnen, T., Mendonça, M.A.F.C., Coelho, M.S., Cantarutti, R.B., Kuyper, T.W., Villani, E.M.A., Mendonça, E.S., 2013. Decomposition and nutrient release in leaves of Atlantic Rainforest tree species used in agroforestry systems. Agrofor. Syst. 87 (4), 835–847.
- Dupraz, C., Newman, S.M., Gordon, A.M., 1997. Temperate agroforestry: the European way. In: Gordon, A.M., Newman, S.M. (Eds.), Temperate agroforestry systems. CAB International, Wallingford, U.K., pp. 181–236.
- Dupraz, C., Burgess, P., Gavaland, A., Graves, A., Herzog, F., Incoll, L., Jackson, N., Keesman, K., Lawson, G., Lecomte, I., 2005. Synthesis of the SAFE (Silvoarable Agroforestry for Europe) Project.
- Friend, A., Stevens, A., Knox, R., Cannell, M., 1997. A process-based, terrestrial biosphere model of ecosystem dynamics (Hybrid v3. 0). Ecol. Model. 95 (2), 249–287.
- Garrity, D.P., Akinnifesi, F.K., Ajayi, O.C., Weldesemayat, S.G., Mowo, J.G., Kalinganire, A., Larwanou, M., Bayala, J., 2010. Evergreen agriculture: a robust approach to sustainable food security in Africa. Food Secur. 2 (3), 197–214.
- Ghezehei, S.B., Annandale, J.G., Everson, C.S., 2015. Modelling radiation interception and water balance in agroforestry systems. In: Black, C., Wilson, J., Ong, C.K. (Eds.), Tree–Crop Interactions: Agroforestry in a Changing Climate. CABI, pp. 41–56.
- Ghimire, C., Bruijnzeel, L., Lubczynski, M., Bonell, M., 2014. Negative trade-off between changes in vegetation water use and infiltration recovery after reforesting degraded pasture land in the Nepalese Lesser Himalaya. Hydrol. Earth Syst. Sci. Discuss. 11 (3), 3437–3479.
- Glover, J.D., Reganold, J.P., Cox, C.M., 2012. Agriculture: plant perennials to save Africa's soils. Nature 489 (7416), 359–361.
- Goebes, P., Bruelheide, H., Härdtle, W., Kröber, W., Kühn, P., Li, Y., Seitz, S., von Oheimb, G., Scholten, T., 2015. Species-specific effects on throughfall kinetic energy in subtropical forest plantations are related to leaf traits and tree architecture. PLoS One 10 (6), e0128084.
- Goenster, S., Wiehle, M., Kehlenbeck, K., Jamnadass, R., Gebauer, J., Buerkert, A., 2009. Indigenous fruit trees in homegardens of the Nuba Mountains, Central Sudan: tree diversity and potential for improving the nutrition and income of rural communities. Acta Horticult. 911, 355–364.
- Graves, A.R., Burgess, P.J., Palma, J.H., Herzog, F., Moreno, G., Bertomeu, M., Dupraz, C., Liagre, F., Keesman, K., van der Werf, W., 2007. Development and application of bio-economic modelling to compare silvoarable, arable, and forestry systems in three European countries. Ecol. Eng. 29 (4), 434–449.
- Graves, A.R., Burgess, P.J., Liagre, F., Terreaux, J.P., Borrel, T., Dupraz, C., Palma, J., Herzog, F., 2011. Farm-SAFE: the process of developing a plot- and farm-scale model of arable, forestry, and silvoarable economics. Agrofor. Syst. 81 (2), 93–108.
- Grenz, J.H., Manschadi, A.M., Devoil, P., Meinke, H., Sauerborn, J., 2006. Simulating cropparasitic weed interactions using APSIM: model evaluation and application. Eur. J. Agron. 24 (3), 257–267.
- Hairiah, K., Sulistyani, H., Suprayogo, D., Purnomosidhi, P., Widodo, R.H., Van Noordwijk, M., 2006. Litter layer residence time in forest and coffee agroforestry systems in Sumberjaya, West Lampung. For. Ecol. Manag. 224 (1), 45–57.
- Hall, R.L., Calder, I.R., 1993. Drop size modification by forest canopies: measurements using a disdrometer. J. Geophys. Res.-Atmos. 98 (D10), 18465–18470.
- Hao, X.M., Chen, Y.N., Li, W.H., 2009. Indicating appropriate groundwater tables for desert river-bank forest at the Tarim River, Xinjiang, China. Environ. Monit. Assess. 152 (1– 4), 167–177.
- Hartanto, H., Prabhu, R., Widayat, A.S.E., Asdak, C., 2003. Factors affecting runoff and soil erosion: Plot-level soil loss monitoring for assessing sustainability of forest management. For. Ecol. Manag. 180 (1–3), 361–374.
- Hochman, Z., van Rees, H., Carberry, P.S., Hunt, J.R., McCown, R.L., Gartmann, A., Holzworth, D., van Rees, S., Dalgliesh, N.P., Long, W., Peake, A.S., Poulton, P.L., McClelland, T., 2009. Re-inventing model-based decision support with Australian dryland farmers. 4. Yield Prophet (R) helps farmers monitor and manage crops in a variable climate. Crop Pasture Sci. 60 (11), 1057–1070.
- Holst, J., Liu, W., Xiao, H., Yu, Z., Doluschitz, R., 2012. Agroforestry—exploring a mitigation option for nitrogen pollution in cropping systems of the North China Plain. Online Proceedings of the 8th Asian Conference for Information Technology in Agriculture, Taipei, Taiwan.
- Holzworth, D.P., Huth, N.I., de Voil, P.G., 2010. Simplifying environmental model reuse. Environ. Model Softw. 25 (2), 269–275.
- Holzworth, D.P., Huth, N.I., deVoil, P.G., 2011. Simple software processes and tests improve the reliability and usefulness of a model. Environ. Model Softw. 26 (4), 510–516.
- Holzworth, D.P., Huth, N.I., deVoil, P.G., Zurcher, E.J., Herrmann, N.I., McLean, G., Chenu, K., van Oosterom, E.J., Snow, V., Murphy, C., 2014. APSIM—evolution towards a new generation of agricultural systems simulation. Environ. Model Softw. 62, 327–350.
- Hultine, K.R., Williams, D.G., Burgess, S.S.O., Keefer, T.O., 2003. Contrasting patterns of hydraulic redistribution in three desert phreatophytes. Oecologia 135 (2), 167–175.
- Hussain, K., Wongleecharoen, C., Hilger, T., Ahmad, A., Kongkaew, T., Cadisch, G., 2015. Modelling resource competition and its mitigation at the crop–soil–hedge interface using WaNuLCAS. Agrofor. Syst. 1-20.

- Huth, N., Possingham, H.P., 2007. Tradeoffs in Dryland Agroforesty: Birds vs Dollars. In: Oxley, L., Kulasiri, D. (Eds.), MODSIM 2007 – International Congress on Modelling and Simulation. Modelling and Simulation Society of Australia and New Zealand, Christchurch, New Zealand, pp. 2250–2256.
- Huth, N.I., Carberry, P.S., Poulton, P.L., Brennan, L.E., Keating, B.A., 2002. A framework for simulating agroforestry options for the low rainfall areas of Australia using APSIM. Eur. J. Agron. 18 (1–2), 171–185.
- Huth, N.I., Carberry, P.S., Cocks, B., Graham, S., McGinness, H.M., O'Connell, D.A., 2008. Managing drought risk in eucalypt seedling establishment: an analysis using experiment and model. For. Ecol. Manag. 255 (8–9), 3307–3317.
- Huth, N.I., Robertson, M.J., Poulton, P.L., 2010. Regional differences in tree-crop competition due to soil, climate and management. Crop Pasture Sci. 61 (9), 763–770.
 Huth, N.I., Banabas, M., Nelson, P.N., Webb, M., 2014. Development of an oil palm
- Huth, N.I., Banabas, M., Nelson, P.N., Webb, M., 2014. Development of an oil palm cropping systems model: lessons learned and future directions. Environ. Model Softw. 62, 411–419.
- Ilstedt, U., Malmer, A., Verbeeten, E., Murdiyarso, D., 2007. The effect of afforestation on water infiltration in the tropics: a systematic review and meta-analysis. For. Ecol. Manag. 251 (1–2), 45–51.
- Jackson, N.A., Wallace, J.S., Ong, C.K., 2000. Tree pruning as a means of controlling water use in an agroforestry system in Kenya. For. Ecol. Manag. 126 (2), 133–148.
- Jackson, B., Pagella, T., Sinclair, F., Orellana, B., Henshaw, A., Reynolds, B., Mcintyre, N., Wheater, H., Eycott, A., 2013. Polyscape: a GIS mapping framework providing efficient and spatially explicit landscape-scale valuation of multiple ecosystem services. Landsc. Urban Plan. 112, 74–88.
- Jones, D., 2003. Rhizosphere Processes. In: Schroth, G., Sinclair, F.L. (Eds.), Trees, crops, and soil fertility: concepts and research methods. CABI, Wallingford, U.K., pp. 289–302.
- Jones, M., Sinclair, F.L., Grime, V.L., 1998. Effect of tree species and crown pruning on root length and soil water content in semi-arid agroforestry. Plant Soil 201 (2), 197–207.
- Jones, J.W., Hoogenboom, G., Porter, C.H., Boote, K.J., Batchelor, W.D., Hunt, L.A., Wilkens, P.W., Singh, U., Gijsman, A.J., Ritchie, J.T., 2003. The DSSAT cropping system model. Eur. J. Agron. 18 (3–4), 235–265.
- Kater, LJ.M., Kante, S., Budelman, A., 1992. Karité (Vitellaria paradoxa) and néré (Parkia biglobosa) associated with crops in South Mali. Agrofor. Syst. 18 (2), 89–105.
- Keating, B.A., Carberry, P.S., Hammer, G.L., Probert, M.E., Robertson, M.J., Holzworth, D., Huth, N.I., Hargreaves, J.N.G., Meinke, H., Hochman, Z., McLean, G., Verburg, K., Snow, V., Dimes, J.P., Silburn, M., et al., 2003. An overview of APSIM, a model designed for farming systems simulation. Eur. J. Agron. 18 (3–4), 267–288.
- Kehlenbeck, K., Asaah, E., Jamnadass, R., 2013. Diversity of indigenous fruit trees and their contribution to nutrition and livelihoods in sub-Saharan Africa: examples from Kenya and Cameroon. In: Fanzo, J., Hunter, D., Borelli, T., Mattei, F. (Eds.), Diversifying Food and Diets: Using Agricultural Biodiversity to Improve Nutrition and Health. Routledge, Abingdon, U.K., pp. 257–269.
- Kessler, J.J., 1992. The influence of karité (*Vitellaria paradoxa*) and néré (*Parkia biglobosa*) trees on sorghum production in Burkina Faso. Agrofor. Syst. 17 (2), 97–118.
- Khasanah, N.m., Perdana, A., Rahmanullah, A., Manurung, G., Roshetko, J., van Noordwijk, M., 2015. Intercropping teak (*Tectona grandis*) and maize (*Zea mays*): bioeconomic trade-off analysis of agroforestry management practices in Gunungkidul, West Java. Agrofor. Syst. 89 (6), 1019–1033.
- Kiniry, J.R., Williams, J., Gassman, P.W., Debacke, P., 1992. General, Process-Oriented Model for Two Competing Plant Species (A). Ames, IA, USA.
- Korol, R., Running, S., Milner, K., 1995. Incorporating intertree competition into an ecosystem model. Can. J. For. Res. 25 (3), 413–424.
- Krasniqi, A.-L., Damerow, L., Kunz, A., Blanke, M.M., 2013. Quantifying key parameters as elicitors for alternate fruit bearing in cv. 'Elstar'apple trees. Plant Sci. 212, 10–14.
- Kuyah, S., Dietz, J., Muthuri, C., van Noordwijk, M., Neufeldt, H., 2013. Allometry and partitioning of above-and below-ground biomass in farmed *Eucalyptus* species dominant in Western Kenyan agricultural landscapes. Biomass Bioenergy 55, 276–284.
- Landsberg, J., Waring, R., 1997. A generalised model of forest productivity using simplified concepts of radiation-use efficiency, carbon balance and partitioning. For. Ecol. Manag. 95 (3), 209–228.
- Liagre, F., 1997. ARBUSTRA Manuel de l'utilisateur. User manual for ARBUSTRA, Centre Regional de la Propriete Forestiere (CRPF) and l'Institut National de la recherche Agronomique (INRA) Montpellier, France.
- Lin, B.B., Burgess, A.J., Murchie, E.H., 2015. Adaptations for climate sensitive crops using agroforestry: case studies for coffee and rice. In: Black, C., Wilson, J., Ong, C.K. (Eds.), Tree–Crop Interactions: Agroforestry in a Changing Climate. CABI, pp. 228–308.
- Lojka, B., Spaan, W., Hoogmoed, W., Posthumus, H., 2006. Prediction of soil loss and crop yields with different management scenarios in barrier system using the SCUAF model in semi-arid Burkina Faso. Agric. Trop. Subtrop. 39, 3.
- Lojka, B., Lojkova, J., Banout, J., Polesny, Z., Preininger, D., 2008. Performance of an improved fallow system in the Peruvian Amazon—modelling approach. Agrofor. Syst. 72 (1), 27–39.
- López-Serrano, F., Martínez-García, E., Dadi, T., Rubio, E., García-Morote, F., Lucas-Borja, M., Andrés-Abellán, M., 2015. Biomass growth simulations in a natural mixed forest stand under different thinning intensities by 3-PG process-based model. Eur. J. For. Res. 134 (1), 167–185.
- Luedeling, E., 2012. Climate change impacts on winter chill for temperate fruit and nut production: a review. Sci. Hortic. 144, 218–229.
- Luedeling, E., Buerkert, A., 2008. Effects of land use changes on the hydrological sustainability of mountain oases in northern Oman. Plant Soil 304 (1–2), 1–20.
- Luedeling, E., Wichern, F., 2007. The need for site-specific adaptation of organic standards: The example of dryland salinity in Australia. Journal of Agriculture and Rural

Development in the Tropics and Subtropics, Supplement 89- Organic Agriculture in the Tropics and Subtropics-Current Status and Perspectives. pp. 121–142.

- Luedeling, E., Sileshi, G., Beedy, T., Dietz, J., 2011. Carbon sequestration potential of agroforestry systems in Africa. In: Kumar, B.K., Nair, P.K.R. (Eds.), Carbon Sequestration Potential of Agroforestry Systems: Opportunities and Challenges. Advances in Agroforestry 8, pp. 61–83.
- Luedeling, E., Huth, N.I., Kindt, R., König, K., 2014. Agroforestry systems in a changing climate – challenges in projecting future performance. Curr. Opin. Environ. Sustain. 6, 1–7.
- Lusiana, B., van Noordwijk, M., Suyamto, D., Mulia, R., Joshi, L., Cadisch, G., 2011. Users' perspectives on validity of a simulation model for natural resource management. Int. J. Agric. Sustain. 9 (2), 364–378.
- Malézieux, E., Crozat, Y., Dupraz, C., Laurans, M., Makowski, D., Ozier-Lafontaine, H., Rapidel, B., De Tourdonnet, S., Valantin-Morison, M., 2009. Mixing plant species in cropping systems: Concepts, tools and models. A review. Agron. Sustain. Dev. 29 (1), 43–62.
- Matthews, R., Hunt, L., 1994. GUMCAS: a model describing the growth of cassava (*Manihot esculenta* L. Crantz). Field Crop Res. 36 (1), 69–84.
- Matthews, R., Lawson, G., 1997. Structure and applications of the HyCAS model. Agrofor. Forum 8, 14–17.
- Matthews, R., van Noordwijk, M., Gijsman, A.J., Cadisch, G., 2004. Belowground Interactions in Tropical Agroecosystems. CAB International, Wallingford, UK, pp. 41–60.
- Mayus, M., Van Keulen, H., Stroosnijder, L., 1998. A model of tree-crop competition for windbreak systems in the Sahel: description and evaluation. Agrofor. Syst. 43 (1– 3), 183–201.
- McCown, R.L., Hammer, G.L., Hargreaves, J.N.G., Holzworth, D., Huth, N.I., 1995. APSIM: an agricultural production system simulation model for operational research. Math. Comput. Simul. 39 (3–4), 225–231.
- McLaughlin, S.B., Kiniry, J.R., Taliaferro, C.M., De La Torre Ugarte, D., 2006. Projecting yield and utilization potential of switchgrass as an energy crop. Adv. Agron. 90, 267–297.
- Medlyn, B., Barrett, D., Landsberg, J., Sands, P., Clement, R., 2003. Conversion of canopy intercepted radiation to photosynthate: Review of modelling approaches for regional scales. Funct. Plant Biol. 30 (2), 153–169.
- Mills, A.J., Milewski, A.V., Sirami, C., Rogers, K.H., Witkowski, E.T.F., Stalmans, M., Fey, M.V., 2012. Aerosol capture by small trees in savannas marginal to treeless grassland in South Africa. Geoderma 189-190, 124–132.
- Mithöfer, D., Waibel, H., 2003. Income and labour productivity of collection and use of indigenous fruit tree products in Zimbabwe. Agrofor. Syst. 59 (3), 295–305.
- Mobbs, D., Crout, N., Lawson, G., Cannell, M., 1997. Structure and applications of the HyPAR model. Agrofor. Forum 8 (2), 10–14.
- Mobbs, D.C., Cannell, M.G.R., Crout, N.M.J., Lawson, G.J., Friend, A.D., Arah, J., 1998. Complementarity of light and water use in tropical agroforests I. Theoretical model outline, performance and sensitivity. For. Ecol. Manag. 102 (2–3), 259–274.
- Mobbs, D.C., Lawson, G.J., Friend, A.D., Crout, N.M.J., Arah, J.R.M., Hodnett, M.G., 1999. HyPAR model for Agroforestry Systems. Technical Manual, Model Description for Version 3.0. Institute of Terrestrial Ecology, Penicuik, U.K.
- Moore, A., Donnelly, J., Freer, M., 1997. GRAZPLAN: decision support systems for Australian grazing enterprises. III. Pasture growth and soil moisture submodels, and the GrassGro DSS. Agric. Syst. 55 (4), 535–582.
- Moore, A.D., Holzworth, D.P., Herrmann, N.I., Huth, N.I., Robertson, M.J., 2007. The Common Modelling Protocol: a hierarchical framework for simulation of agricultural and environmental systems. Agric. Syst. 95 (1–3), 37–48.
- Moore, A.D., Holzworth, D.P., Herrmann, N.I., Brown, H.E., de Voil, P.G., Snow, V.O., Zurcher, E.J., Huth, N.I., 2014. Modelling the manager: representing rule-based management in farming systems simulation models. Environ. Model Softw. 62, 399–410.
- Moorthy, I., Miller, J.R., Berni, J.A.J., Zarco-Tejada, P., Hu, B., Chen, J., 2011. Field characterization of olive (*Olea europaea* L) tree crown architecture using terrestrial laser scanning data. Agric. For. Meteorol. 151 (2), 204–214.
- Morandin, L., Long, R., Pease, C., Kremen, C., 2011. Hedgerows enhance beneficial insects on farms in California's Central Valley. Calif. Agric. 65 (4), 197–201.
- Muetzelfeldt, R., Massheder, J., 2003. The Simile visual modelling environment. Eur. J. Agron. 18 (3), 345–358.
- Muetzelfeldt, R.I., Sinclair, F.L., 1993. Ecological modelling of agroforestry systems. Agrofor. Abstr. 6 (4), 207–247.
- Mulia, R., Dupraz, C., van Noordwijk, M., 2010. Reconciling root plasticity and architectural ground rules in tree root growth models with voxel automata. Plant Soil 337 (1), 77–92.
- Muthuri, C.W., Ong, C.K., Mati, B.M., Van Noordwijk, M., 2004. Modelling the effects of leafing phenology on growth and water use by selected agroforestry tree species in semi-arid Kenya. Land Use Water Resour. Res. 4, 1–11.
- Muthuri, C., Ong, C., Black, C., Ngumi, V., Mati, B., 2005. Tree and crop productivity in *Grevillea*, *Alnus* and *Paulownia*-based agroforestry systems in semi-arid Kenya. For. Ecol. Manag. 212 (1), 23–39.
- Muthuri, C., Ong, C., Craigon, J., Mati, B., Ngumi, V., Black, C., 2009. Gas exchange and water use efficiency of trees and maize in agroforestry systems in semi-arid Kenya. Agric. Ecosyst. Environ. 129 (4), 497–507.
- Muthuri, C., Bayala, J., Iiyama, M., Ong, C., 2014. Trees and micro-climate. In: De Leeuw, J., Njenga, M., Wagner, B., Iiyama, M. (Eds.), Treesilience: An Assessment of the Resilience Provided by Trees in the Drylands of Eastern Africa. World Agroforestry Centre, Nairobi, Kenya, pp. 81–85.
- Namirembe, S., Brook, R.M., Ong, C.K., 2009. Manipulating phenology and water relations in *Senna spectabilis* in a water limited environment in Kenya. Agrofor. Syst. 75 (3), 197–210.
- Nelson, R., Grist, P., Menz, K., Cramb, R., Paningbatan, E., Mamicpic, M., 1996. A costbenefit analysis of hedgerow intercropping in the Philippine uplands using the SCUAF model. Agrofor. Syst. 35 (2), 203–220.

- Okogun, J.A., Sanginga, N., Mulongoy, K., 2000. Nitrogen contribution of five leguminous trees and shrubs to alley cropped maize in Ibadan, Nigeria. Agrofor. Syst. 50 (2), 123–136.
- Olander, L.P., Vitousek, P.M., 2004. Biological and geochemical sinks for phosphorus in soil from a wet tropical forest. Ecosystems 7 (4), 404–419.
- Ong, C.K., Kho, R., 2015. A framework for quantifying the various effects of tree-crop interactions. In: Black, C., Wilson, J., Ong, C.K. (Eds.), Tree–Crop Interactions: Agroforestry in a Changing Climate. CABI, pp. 1–23.
- Ong, C.K., Odongo, C.W., Marshall, F., Black, C.R., 1992. Water use of agroforestry systems in semi-arid India. In: Hall, R.L., Adlard, P.G. (Eds.), I.R. Calder. John Wiley & Sons, Growth and Water Use of Forest Plantations, pp. 347–358.
- Ong, C.K., Black, C.R., Wallace, J.S., Khan, A.A.H., Lott, J.E., Jackson, N.A., Howard, S.B., Smith, D.M., 2000. Productivity, microclimate and water use in Grevillea robusta-based agroforestry systems on hillslopes in semi-arid Kenya. Agric. Ecosyst. Environ. 80, 121–141.
- Ong, C., Kho, R., Radersma, S., Noordwijk, M.v., Cadisch, G., 2004. Ecological interactions in multispecies agroecosystems: concepts and rules. In: Van Noordwijk, M., Cadisch, G., Ong, C.K. (Eds.), Below-ground interactions in tropical agroecosystems: concepts and models with multiple plant components. CABI, Wallingford, U.K., pp. 1–15.
- Ong, C.K., Black, C.R., Muthuri, C.W., 2006. Modifying forestry and agroforestry to increase water productivity in the semi-arid tropics. CAB Rev. Perspect. Agric. Vet. Sci. Nutr. Nat. Resour. 65, 1–19.
- Ong, C.K., Wilson, J., Black, C.R., Van Noordwijk, M., 2015. Synthesis: key agroforestry challenges in the future. In: Black, C., Wilson, J., Ong, C.K. (Eds.), Tree–Crop Interactions: Agroforestry in a Changing Climate. CABI, pp. 326–334.
- Pagella, T.F., Sinclair, F.L., 2014. Development and use of a typology of mapping tools to assess their fitness for supporting management of ecosystem service provision. Landsc. Ecol. 29 (3), 383–399.
- Palma, J., Graves, A., Burgess, P., van der Werf, W., Herzog, F., 2007. Integrating environmental and economic performance to assess modern silvoarable agroforestry in Europe. Ecol. Econ. 63 (4), 759–767.
- Palma, J., Paulo, J., Tomé, M., 2014. Carbon sequestration of modern *Quercus suber L.* silvoarable agroforestry systems in Portugal: a YieldSAFE-based estimation. Agrofor. Syst. 88 (5), 791–801.
- Palma, J., Graves, A., Crous-Duran, J., Paulo, J.A., Upson, M., Dupraz, C., Gosme, M., Lecomte, I., Ben Touhami, H., Mézière, D., Burgess, P.J., 2015. Identification of Agroforestry Systems and Practices to Model. Milestone Report 27 (6.2 for EU FP7 Research Project: AGFORWARD 613520 (25 September 2015).
- Pansak, W., Hilger, T., Lusiana, B., Kongkaew, T., Marohn, C., Cadisch, G., 2010. Assessing soil conservation strategies for upland cropping in Northeast Thailand with the WaNuLCAS model. Agrofor. Syst. 79 (2), 123–144.
- Parry, M.L., Rosenzweig, C., Iglesias, A., Livermore, M., Fischer, G., 2004. Effects of climate change on global food production under SRES emissions and socio-economic scenarios. Glob. Environ. Chang. 14 (1), 53–67.
- Parveaud, C.-E., Chopard, J., Dauzat, J., Courbaud, B., Auclair, D., 2008. Modelling foliage characteristics in 3D tree crowns: influence on light interception and leaf irradiance. Trees 22 (1), 87–104.
- Passioura, J.B., 1996. Simulation models: Science, snake oil, education, or engineering? Agron. J. 88 (5), 690–694.
- Paul, K.I., Polglase, P.J., Nyakuengama, J.G., Khanna, P.K., 2002. Change in soil carbon following afforestation. For. Ecol. Manag. 168 (1–3), 241–257.
- Paydar, Z., Huth, N., Ringrose-Voase, A., Young, R., Bernardi, T., Keating, B., Cresswell, H., 2005. Deep drainage and land use systems. Model verification and systems comparison. Aust. J. Agric. Res. 56 (9), 995–1007.
- Pinkard, E.A., Battaglia, M., Bruce, J., Leriche, A., Kriticos, D.J., 2010. Process-based modelling of the severity and impact of foliar pest attack on eucalypt plantation productivity under current and future climates. For. Ecol. Manag. 259 (4), 839–847.
- Porté, A., Bartelink, H., 2002. Modelling mixed forest growth: a review of models for forest management. Ecol. Model. 150 (1), 141–188.
- Power, B., Rodriguez, D., DeVoil, P., Harris, G., Payero, J., 2011. A multi-field bio-economic model of irrigated grain-cotton farming systems. Field Crop Res. 124 (2), 171–179.
- Price, C., 1995a. Economic evaluation of financial and non-financial costs and benefits in agroforestry development and the value of sustainability. Agrofor. Syst. 30 (1–2), 75–86.
- Price, C., 1995b. Moderate discount rates and the competitive case for agroforestry. Agrofor. Syst. 32 (1), 53–61.
- Probert, M.E., Dimes, J.P., Keating, B.A., Dalal, R.C., Strong, W.M., 1998. APSIM's water and nitrogen modules and simulation of the dynamics of water and nitrogen in fallow systems. Agric. Syst. 56 (1), 1–28.
- Radersma, S., Lusiana, B., Noordwijk, M.v., 2005. Simulation of soil drying induced phosphorus deficiency and phosphorus mobilization as determinants of maize growth near tree lines on a Ferralsol. Field Crop Res. 91 (2), 171–184.
- Rao, M.R., Nair, P.K.R., Ong, C.K., 1998. Biophysical interactions in tropical agroforestry systems. Agrofor. Syst. 38 (1–3), 3–50.
- Robertson, M.J., Carberry, P.S., Huth, N.I., Turpin, J.E., Probert, M.E., Poulton, P.L., Bell, M., Wright, G.C., Yeates, S.J., Brinsmead, R.B., 2002. Simulation of growth and development of diverse legume species in APSIM. Aust. J. Agric. Res. 53 (4), 429–446.
- Rockström, J., 1997. On-Farm Agrohydrological Analysis of the Sahelian Yield Crisis: Rainfall Partitioning, Soil Nutrients and Water Use Efficiency of Pearl Millet. Stockholm University, Stockholm (62 pp.).
- Rosenstock, T.S., Rosa, U.A., Plant, R.E., Brown, P.H., 2010. A reevaluation of alternate bearing in pistachio. Sci. Hortic. 124 (2), 149–152.Rosenstock, T., Tully, K., Arias-Navarro, C., Neufeldt, H., Butterbach-Bahl, K., Verchot, L.,
- Rosenstock, T., Tully, K., Arias-Navarro, C., Neufeldt, H., Butterbach-Bahl, K., Verchot, L., 2014. Agroforestry with N₂-fixing trees: sustainable development's friend or foe? Curr. Opin. Environ. Sustain. 6, 15–21.
- Rossiter, D.G., Riha, S.J., 1999. Modeling plant competition with the GAPS object-oriented dynamic simulation model. Agron. J. 91 (5), 773–783.

Rowe, E.C., Hairiah, K., Giller, K.E., Van Noordwijk, M., Cadisch, G., 1998. Testing the safetynet role of hedgerow tree roots by 15 N placement at different soil depths. Agrofor. Syst. 43 (1–3), 81–93.

Sanchez, P.A., 1995. Science in agroforestry. Agrofor. Syst. 30 (1–2), 5–55.

- Santos-Martin, F., van Noordwijk, M., 2009. Trade-offs analysis for possible timber-based agroforestry scenarios using native trees in the Philippines. Agrofor. Syst. 76 (3), 555–567.
- Scanlan, J.C., 2002. Some aspects of tree-grass dynamics in Queensland's grazing lands. Rangeland J. 24 (1), 56–82.
- Schäckermann, J., Weiss, N., von Wehrden, H., Klein, A.-M., 2014. High trees increase sunflower seed predation by birds in an agricultural landscape of Israel. Front. Ecol. Evol. 2 (article 35), 1–9.
- Sileshi, G., Akinnifesi, F.K., Ajayi, O.C., Place, F., 2008. Meta-analysis of maize yield response to woody and herbaceous legumes in sub-Saharan Africa. Plant Soil 307 (1-2), 1–19.
- Sinclair, F.L., 1999. A general classification of agroforestry practice. Agrofor. Syst. 46 (2), 161–180.
- Sinclair, F., 2004. Agroforestry. In: Burley, J., Evans, J., Youngquist, J.A. (Eds.), Encyclopedia of Forest Sciences. Elsevier, Amsterdam, pp. 27–32.
- Sinclair, F.L., Jarvis, P.G., 1993. The influence of two-dimensional distribution of leaf area density within individual crowns of *Picea sitchensis* on light interception and transmittance. Agrofor. Forum 4 (3), 35–40.
- Sinclair, T.R., Seligman, N.A.G., 1996. Crop modeling: from infancy to maturity. Agron. J. 88 (5), 698–704.
- Sinclair, F., Eason, B., Hooker, J., 2000. Understanding and management of interactions. Agroforestry in the UK. For. Comm. Bull. 122, 17–30.
- Singh, A., Kumar, P., Singh, R., Rathore, N., 2012. Dynamics of tree-crop interface in relation to their influence on microclimatic changes—a review. HortFlora Res. Spectr. 1 (3), 193–198.
- Siriri, D., Wilson, J., Coe, R., Tenywa, M.M., Bekunda, M.A., Ong, C.K., Black, C.R., 2013. Trees improve water storage and reduce soil evaporation in agroforestry systems on bench terraces in SW Uganda. Agrofor. Syst. 87 (1), 45–58.
- Smethurst, P., 2007. Nitrogen Cycling in Forests with Interspecific Competition: Models and Knowledge Gaps in Relation to Temperate Eucalypt and Pine Plantations. Cooperative Research Centre for Forestry, Sandy Bay, Australia.
- Smethurst, P., Comerford, N., 1993. Simulating nutrient uptake by single or competing and contrasting root systems. Soil Sci. Soc. Am. J. 57 (5), 1361–1367.
- Smethurst, P.J., Nambiar, E.K.S., 1989. Role of weeds in the management of nitrogen in a young *Pinus radiata* plantation. New For. 3 (3), 203–224.
- Smethurst, P., Petrone, K., Neary, D., Lefroy, T., Curtis, A., Jakeman, A., McKee, J., 2012. Understanding the effectiveness of vegetated streamside management zones for protecting water quality. In: Lefroy, T., Curtis, A., Jakeman, T., McKee, J. (Eds.), Landscape Logic: Pattern. People and Process in Landscape Management. CSIRO, Collingwood, Australia, pp. 51–67.
- Smith, D.M., Jarvis, P.G., Odongo, J.C.W., 1997. Sources of water used by trees and millet in Sahelian windbreak systems. J. Hydrol. 198 (1–4), 140–153.
- Smith, M., Burgess, S.S., Suprayogo, D., Lusiana, B., 2004. Uptake, partitioning, and redistribution of water by roots in mixed-species agroecosystems. In: Van Noordwijk, M., Cadisch, G., ONg, C.K. (Eds.), Below-Ground Interactions in Tropical Agroecosystems—Concepts and Models with Multiple Plant Components. CABI, Wallingford, U.K., pp. 157–170.
- Snow, V., Bond, W., Myers, B., Theiveyanathan, S., Smith, C., Benyon, R., 1999. Modelling the water balance of effluent-irrigated trees. Agric. Water Manag. 39 (1), 47–67.
- Steduto, P., Hsiao, T.C., Raes, D., Fereres, E., 2009. Aquacrop-the FAO crop model to simulate yield response to water: I. concepts and underlying principles. Agron. J. 101 (3), 426–437.
- Stigter, C.J., 2015. Agroforestry and micro-climate change. In: Black, C., Wilson, J., Ong, C.K. (Eds.), Tree-Crop Interactions: Agroforestry in a Changing Climate. CABI, pp. 119–145.
- Stirzaker, R.J., Cook, F.J., Knight, J.H., 1999. Where to plant trees on cropping land for control of dryland salinity: Some approximate solutions. Agric. Water Manag. 39 (2–3), 115–133.
- Stone, E.L., Kalisz, P.J., 1991. On the maximum extent of tree roots. For. Ecol. Manag. 46 (1–2), 59–102.
- Sudmeyer, R., Flugge, F., 2006. The economics of managing tree-crop competition in windbreak and alley systems. Anim. Prod. Sci. 45 (11), 1403-1414.
- Talbot, G., 2011. L'intégration spatiale et temporelle du partage des ressources dans un système agroforestier noyers-céréales: une clef pour en comprendre la productivité? Université Montpellier II-Sciences et Techniques du Languedoc
- Teixera, W.G., Sinclair, F.L., Huwe, B., Schroth, G., 2003. Soil Water. In: Schroth, G., Sinclair, F.L. (Eds.), Trees, crops, and soil fertility: concepts and research methods. CABI, Wallingford, U.K., pp. 209–234.
- Thapa, B., Sinclair, F.L., Walker, D., 1995. Incorporation of indigenous knowledge and perspectives in agroforestry development — Part 2: case-study on the impact of explicit representation of farmers' knowledge. Agrofor. Syst. 30 (1–2), 249–261.
- Thomas, T., 1991. A spreadsheet approach to the economic modelling of agroforestry systems. For. Ecol. Manag. 45 (1), 207–235.
- Thornton, P.K., Bowen, W.T., Ravelo, A.C., Wilkens, P.W., Farmer, G., Brock, J., Brink, J.E., 1997. Estimating millet production for famine early warning: an application of crop simulation modelling using satellite and ground-based data in Burkina Faso. Agric. For. Meteorol. 83 (1–2), 95–112.
- Tinker, P.B., Nye, P.H., 2000. Solute movement in the rhizosphere. Oxford University Press. Tittonell, P., Shepherd, K.D., Vanlauwe, B., Giller, K.E., 2008. Unravelling the effects of soil
- Inttonen, P., Snepherd, K.D., Vanlauwe, B., Glier, K.E., 2008. Onravelling the effects of soil and crop management on maize productivity in smallholder agricultural systems of western Kenya—an application of classification and regression tree analysis. Agric. Ecosyst. Environ. 123 (1), 137–150.

- Tiwari, T., Virk, D., Sinclair, F., 2009. Rapid gains in yield and adoption of new maize varieties for complex hillside environments through farmer participation: I. Improving options through participatory varietal selection (PVS). Field Crop Res. 111 (1), 137–143.
- Tomar, J.M.S., Das, A., Arunachalam, A., 2013. Crop response and soil fertility as influenced by green leaves of indigenous agroforestry tree species in a lowland rice system in northeast India. Agrofor. Syst. 87 (1), 193–201.
- Tracy, S.R., Mooney, S.J., Sturrock, C.J., Mairhofer, S., Al-Traboulsi, M., Bennett, M.J., Pridmore, T.P., Lynch, J.P., Wells, D.M., 2015. Laboratory and field techniques for measuring root distribution and architecture. In: Black, C., Wilson, J., Ong, C.K. (Eds.), Tree-Crop Interactions: Agroforestry in a Changing Climate. CABI, pp. 258–277.
- van der Werf, W., Keesman, K., Burgess, P., Graves, A., Pilbeam, D., Incoll, L.D., Metselaar, K., Mayus, M., Stappers, R., van Keulen, H., Palma, J., Dupraz, C., 2007. Yield-SAFE: a parameter-sparse, process-based dynamic model for predicting resource capture, growth, and production in agroforestry systems. Ecol. Eng. 29 (4), 419–433.
- Van Diepen, C.A., Wolf, J., Van Keulen, H., Rappoldt, C., 1989. WOFOST: a simulation model of crop production. Soil Use Manag. 5 (1), 16–24.
- van Ginkel, M., Sayer, J., Sinclair, F., Aw-Hassan, A., Bossio, D., Craufurd, P., El Mourid, M., Haddad, N., Hoisington, D., Johnson, N., 2013. An integrated agro-ecosystem and livelihood systems approach for the poor and vulnerable in dry areas. Food Secur. 5 (6), 751–767.
- Van Ittersum, M.K., Leffelaar, P.A., Van Keulen, H., Kropff, M.J., Bastiaans, L., Goudriaan, J., 2003. On approaches and applications of the Wageningen crop models. Eur. J. Agron. 18 (3–4), 201–234.
- Van Noordwijk, M., Lusiana, B., 1998. WaNuICAS, a model of water, nutrient and light capture in agroforestry systems. Agrofor. Syst. 43 (1–3), 217–242.
- van Noordwijk, M., van de Geijn, S.C., 1996. Root, shoot and soil parameters required for process-oriented models of crop growth limited by water or nutrients. Plant Soil 183 (1), 1–25.
- van Noordwijk, M., Martikainen, P., Bottner, P., Cuevas, E., Rouland, C., Dhillion, S.S., 1998. Global change and root function. Glob. Chang. Biol. 4 (7), 759–772.
- van Noordwijk, M., Rahayu, S., Williams, S.E., Hairiah, K., Khasanah, N., Schroth, G., 2004. Crop and tree root-system dynamics. In: Van Noordwijk, M., Cadisch, G., Ong, C. (Eds.), Below-ground interactions in Tropical Agroecosystems. Concepts and models with multiple plant components. CABI, Wallingford, U.K., pp. 83–108.
- Van Noordwijk, M., Khasanah, N., Lusiana, B., Mulia, R., 2011. WaNuLCAS 4.0. Background on a model of water, nutrient and light capture in agroforestry systems. World Agroforestry Centre — Southeast Asia Regional Office, Bogor, Indonesia.
- Van Noordwijk, M., Lawson, G., Hairiah, K., Wilson, J.R., 2015. Root distribution of trees and crops: competition and/or complementarity. In: Black, C., Wilson, J., Ong, C.K. (Eds.), Tree–Crop Interactions: Agroforestry in a Changing Climate. CABI, Wallingford, U.K., pp. 221–257.
- Van Oijen, M., Dauzat, J., Harmand, J.-M., Lawson, G., Vaast, P., 2010. Coffee agroforestry systems in Central America: II. Development of a simple process-based model and preliminary results. Agrofor. Syst. 80 (3), 361–378.
- Verchot, L.V., Brienza, S., de Oliveira, V.C., Mutegi, J.K., Cattânio, J.H., Davidson, E.A., 2008. Fluxes of CH₄, CO₂, NO, and N₂O in an improved fallow agroforestry system in eastern Amazonia. Agric. Ecosyst. Environ. 126 (1–2), 113–121.
- Vermeulen, S.J., Woomer, P., Campbell, B.M., Kamukondiwa, W., Swift, M.J., Frost, P.G.H., Chivaura, C., Murwira, H.K., Mutambanengwe, F., Nyathi, P., 1993. Use of the SCUAF model to simulate natural miombo woodland and maize monoculture ecosystems in Zimbabwe. Agrofor. Syst. 22 (3), 259–271.
- Walker, A., Mutuo, P., van Noordwijk, M., Albrecht, A., Cadisch, G., 2007. Modelling of planted legume fallows in Western Kenya using WaNuLCAS.(I) Model calibration and validation. Agrofor. Syst. 70 (3), 197–209.
- Wallace, J., Batchelor, C., 1997. Managing water resources for crop production. Philos. Trans. R. Soc., B 352 (1356), 937–947.
- Wang, Y., Jarvis, P., 1990. Description and validation of an array model—MAESTRO. Agric. For. Meteorol. 51 (3), 257–280.
- Wang, E., Robertson, M.J., Hammer, G.L., Carberry, P.S., Holzworth, D., Meinke, H., Chapman, S.C., Hargreaves, J.N.G., Huth, N.I., McLean, G., 2002. Development of a generic crop model template in the cropping system model APSIM. Eur. J. Agron. 18 (1– 2), 121–140.
- Watt, M., Evans, J.R., 1999. Proteoid roots physiology and development. Plant Physiol. 121, 317–323.
- Webber, H., Gaiser, T., Ewert, F., 2014. What role can crop models play in supporting climate change adaptation decisions to enhance food security in Sub-Saharan Africa? Agric. Syst. 127, 161–177.
- Weinstein, D.A., Beloin, R.M., Yanai, R.D., 1991. Modeling changes in red spruce carbon balance and allocation in response to interacting ozone and nutrient stresses. Tree Physiol. 9 (1–2), 127–146.
- Wibisono, M.G., Veneklaas, E., Mendham, D.S., Hardiyanto, E.B., 2015. Nitrogen fixation of Acacia mangium Willd. from two seed sources grown at different levels of phosphorus in an Ultisol, South Sumatra, Indonesia. South. For. J. For. Sci. 77 (1), 59–64.
- Wilson, J.R., 1998. Influence of planting four tree species on the yield and soil water status of green panic pasture in subhumid south-east Queensland. Trop. Grasslands 32 (4), 209–220.
- Wilson, J.R., Hill, K., Cameron, D.M., Shelton, H.M., 1990. The growth of Paspalum-notatum under the shade of a *Eucalyptus grandis* plantation canopy or in full sun. Trop. Grasslands 24 (1), 24–28.
- Wise, R., Cacho, O., Hean, R., 2007. Fertilizer effects on the sustainability and profitability of agroforestry in the presence of carbon payments. Environ. Model Softw. 22 (9), 1372–1381.

- Yang, H.S., Dobermann, A., Lindquist, J.L., Walters, D.T., Arkebauer, T.J., Cassman, K.G., 2004. Hybrid-maize A maize simulation model that combines two crop modeling
- 2004. Hybrid-maize A maize simulation model that combines two crop modeling approaches. Field Crop Res. 87 (2–3), 131–154.
 Young, A., Muraya, P., 1990. SCUAF: Soil Changes Under Agroforestry. ICRAF, Nairobi.
 Young, A., Cheatle, R.J., Muraya, P., 1987. The potential of agroforestry for soil conservation. Part III. Soil changes under agroforestry (SUAF): a predictive model. ICRAF, Nairobi, Kenya.
- Young, A., Menz, K., Muraya, P., Smith, C., 1998. SCUAF Version 4: A model to estimate soil
- Young A., Menz, K., Muraya, P., Smuri, C., 1998. SCOAP Version 4: A moder to estimate soir changes under agriculture, agroforestry and forestry, Australian Cherre for Interna-tional Agricultural Research. Canberra, Australia.
 Zhu, Z., Arp, P.A., Meng, F., Bourque, C.P.-A., Foster, N.W., 2003. A Forest Nutrient Cycling and Biomass Model (ForNBM) based on year-round, monthly weather conditions: Part II: Calibration, verification, and application. Ecol. Model. 170 (1), 13–27.